

# Topologies on split Kac-Moody groups over valued fields $\begin{array}{c} \text{Auguste Hebert} \end{array}$

#### ▶ To cite this version:

Auguste Hebert. Topologies on split Kac-Moody groups over valued fields. Annales Mathématiques Blaise Pascal, In press. hal-04011912v2

## HAL Id: hal-04011912 https://hal.science/hal-04011912v2

Submitted on 14 Jan 2025

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers.

L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

# Topologies on split Kac-Moody groups over valued fields

## Auguste HÉBERT

Université de Lorraine, Institut Élie Cartan de Lorraine, F-54000 Nancy, France UMR 7502, auguste.hebert@univ-lorraine.fr

#### Abstract

Let G be a minimal split Kac-Moody group over a valued field  $\mathcal{K}$ . Motivated by the representation theory of G, we define two topologies of topological group on G, which take into account the topology on  $\mathcal{K}$ .

## Contents

1	Introduction								
	1.1	Motiva	ation from representation theory						
	1.2		ogy on $G$ , masure and main results						
<b>2</b>	Kac-Moody groups and masures 5								
	2.1	Standa	ard apartment of a masure						
		2.1.1	Root generating system						
		2.1.2	Vectorial apartment						
	2.2	Split I	Kac-Moody groups over fields						
		2.2.1	Minimal Kac-Moody groups over fields						
		2.2.2	The affine group scheme $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$						
		2.2.3	Mathieu's group $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$						
		2.2.4	Minimal Kac-Moody group over rings						
	2.3		Kac-Moody groups over valued fields and masures						
		2.3.1	Action of $N$ on $\mathbb{A}$						
		2.3.2	Affine apartment						
		2.3.2	Parahoric subgroups						
		2.3.4	0 1						
		_							
		2.3.5	Retraction centred at a sector-germ						
		2.3.6	Topology defined by a filtration						

<b>3</b>	Congruence subgroups						
	3.1	Definition of the congruence subgroup	15				
	3.2	On the decompositions of the congruence subgroups	17				
4	Definition of topologies on $G$						
	4.1	Subgroup $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$	19				
	4.2	Filtration $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$	22				
	4.3	Topology of the fixators	26				
		4.3.1 Definition of the topology	26				
		4.3.2 Relation between $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$ and $\mathcal{T}$	27				
5	Properties of the topologies						
	5.1	Comparison with the Kac-Peterson topology on $G$	31				
	5.2	Properties of usual subgroups of $G$ for $\mathscr{T}$ and $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$	34				
	5.3	Compact subsets have empty interior	36				
	5.4	Example of affine $SL_2$	37				

## 1 Introduction

## 1.1 Motivation from representation theory

Let G be a reductive group over a nonArchimedean local field K. As G is finite dimensional over K, G is naturally equipped with a topological group structure. Its admits a basis of neighbourhood of the identity consisting of open compact subgroups. A complex representation V of G is called smooth if for every  $v \in V$ , the fixator of v in G is open. To every compact open subgroup K of G is associated a Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}_K$ , which is the space of K-bi-invariant functions from G to  $\mathbb{C}$  which have compact support. Let V be a smooth representation of G. Then the space of K-invariant vectors  $V^K$  is naturally equipped with the structure of an  $\mathcal{H}_K$ -module, and we can prove that this assignment induces a bijection between the irreducible smooth representations of G admitting a non zero K-invariant vector and the irreducible representations of  $\mathcal{H}_K$ .

Kac-Moody groups are infinite dimensional generalizations of reductive groups. For example, if  $\mathring{\mathfrak{G}}$  is a split reductive group and  $\mathcal{F}$  is a field, then the associated affine Kac-Moody group is a central extension of  $\mathring{\mathfrak{G}}(\mathcal{F}[u,u^{-1}]) \rtimes \mathcal{F}^*$ , where u is an indeterminate. Let now  $G = \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$  be a split Kac-Moody group over  $\mathcal{K}$ . Recently, Hecke algebras were associated to G. In [BK11] and [GR14], Braverman and Kazhdan (in the affine case) and Gaussent and Rousseau (in the general case) associated a spherical Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}_s$  to G, i.e an algebra associated to the spherical subgroup  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{O})$  of G, where  $\mathcal{O}$  is the ring of integers of  $\mathcal{K}$ . In [BKP16] and [BGR16], Braverman, Kazhdan and Patnaik and Bardy-Panse, Gaussent and Rousseau defined the Iwahori-Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}_I$  of G (associated to the Iwahori subgroup  $K_I$  of G). In [AH19], together with Abdellatif, we associated Hecke algebras to certain parahoric subgroups of G, which generalizes the construction of

the Iwahori-Hecke algebra of G. In [Héb22b], [Héb21a] and [Héb21b], we associated and studied principal series representations of  $\mathcal{H}_I$ .

For the moment, there is no link between the representations of G and the representations of its Hecke algebras. It seems natural to try to attach an irreducible representation of G to each irreducible representation of  $\mathcal{H}_I$ . A more modest task would be to associate to each principal series representation  $I_{\tau}$  of  $\mathcal{H}_I$  a principal series representation  $I(\tau)$  of G, which is irreducible when  $I_{\tau}$  is.

Let T be a maximal split torus of G and Y be the cocharacter lattice of (G,T). Let B be a Borel subgroup of G containing T. Let  $T_{\mathbb{C}} = \operatorname{Hom}_{Gr}(Y,\mathbb{C}^*)$  and  $\tau \in T_{\mathbb{C}}$ . Then  $\tau$  can be extended to a character  $\tau: B \to \mathbb{C}^*$ . Assume that G is reductive. Then the principal series representation  $I(\tau)$  of G is the induction of  $\tau \delta^{1/2}$  from B to G, where  $\delta: B \to \mathbb{R}_+^*$  is the modulus character of B. More explicitly, this is the space of locally constant functions  $f: G \to \mathbb{C}$  such that  $f(bg) = \tau \delta^{1/2}(b)f(g)$  for every  $g \in G$  and  $b \in B$ . Then G acts on  $I(\tau)$  by right translation. Then  $I_{\tau} := I(\tau)^{K_I}$  is a representation of  $\mathcal{H}_I$ . Assume now that G is a Kac-Moody group. Then we do not know what "locally constant" mean, but we can define the representation  $\widehat{I(\tau)}$  of G as the set of functions  $f: G \to \mathbb{C}$  such that  $f(bg) = \tau \delta^{1/2}(b)f(g)$  for every  $g \in G$  and  $b \in B$ . Let  $\mathscr{T}_G$  be a topology of topological group on G such that  $K_I$  is open. Then

$$I(\tau)_{\mathscr{T}_G} := \{ f \in \widehat{I(\tau)} \mid f \text{ is locally constant for } \mathscr{T}_G \}$$
 (1.1)

is a subrepresentation of G containing  $\widehat{I(\tau)}^{K_I}$ . Thus if we look for an irreducible representation containing  $\widehat{I(\tau)}^{K_I}$  it is natural to search it inside  $I(\tau)_{\mathscr{T}_G}$ . Moreover, the more  $\mathscr{T}_G$  is coarse, the smaller  $I(\tau)_{\mathscr{T}_G}$  is. We thus look for the coarsest topology of topological group on G for which  $K_I$  is open.

## 1.2 Topology on G, masure and main results

We now assume that  $\mathcal{K}$  is any field equipped with a valuation  $\omega: \mathcal{K} \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$  such that  $\omega(\mathcal{K}^*) \supset \mathbb{Z}$ . We no longer assume  $\mathcal{K}$  to be local, and  $\omega(\mathcal{K}^*)$  can be dense in  $\mathbb{R}$ . Let  $\mathcal{O}$  be its ring of integers. Let  $\mathfrak{G}$  be a split Kac-Moody group (à la Tits, as defined in [Tit87]) and  $G = \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$ . In [GR08] and [Rou16], Gaussent and Rousseau associated to G a kind of Bruhat-Tits building, called a masure, on which G acts (when G is reductive,  $\mathcal{I}$  is the usual Bruhat-Tits building). They defined the spherical subgroup  $K_s$  as the fixator of some vertex 0 in the masure (we prove in Proposition 3.1 that  $K_s = \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ , where  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}$  is the minimal Kac-Moody group defined by Marquis in [Mar18]). They also define the Iwahori subgroup  $K_I$  as the fixator of some alcove  $C_0^+$  of  $\mathcal{I}$ . Then we define the topology  $\mathscr{T}_{\text{Fix}}$  on G as follows. A subset V of G is open if for every  $g \in V$ , there exists a finite subset F of  $\mathcal{I}$  such that  $G_{F,g} \subset V$ , where  $G_F$  is the fixator of F in G. Then we prove that  $\mathscr{T}_{\text{Fix}}$  is the coarsest topology of topological group on G for which  $K_I$  is open (see Proposition 4.14). However, it is not Hausdorff in general. Indeed, let  $\mathcal{Z} \subset T$  be the center of G and  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} = \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Then  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$  is the fixator of  $\mathcal{I}$  in G and when  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$  is nontrivial (which already happens for  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K})$ ),  $\mathscr{T}_{\mathrm{Fix}}$  is not Hausdorff.

To address this issue, we define an other topology,  $\mathscr{T}$ , finer than  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  and Hausdorff. Let  $\mathbb{A} = Y \otimes \mathbb{R}$  be the standard apartment of  $\mathcal{I}$  and  $\Phi \subset \mathbb{A}^*$  be the set of roots of (G, T). Then  $\mathcal{I} = \bigcup_{g \in G} g.\mathbb{A}$ . Let us begin with the case where  $G = \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{K})$ . Let  $\varpi \in \mathcal{O}$  be such that  $\omega(\varpi) = 1$ . For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , let  $\pi_n : \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}) \to \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  be the natural projection. Then a basis of the neighbourhood of the identity is given by the  $(\ker \pi_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$ . Let  $U^+ = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$  and  $U^- = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ * & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ . Then one can prove that  $\ker \pi_n = (U^+ \cap \ker \pi_n).(U^- \cap \ker \pi_n).(T \cap \ker \pi_n)$ . Let  $\alpha, -\alpha$  be the two roots of (G, T). Let  $x_\alpha : a \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 1 & a \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$  and  $x_{-\alpha} : a \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ a & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ . Then  $x_\alpha(\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  fixes  $\{a \in \mathbb{A} \mid \alpha(a) \geq -n\}$  and  $x_{-\alpha}(\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  fixes  $\{a \in \mathbb{A} \mid \alpha(a) \leq n\}$ . Therefore if  $\lambda \in \mathbb{A}$  is such that  $\alpha(\lambda) = 1$  and  $[-n\lambda, n\lambda] = \alpha^{-1}([-n, n])$ , we have

$$\ker \pi_n = (U^+ \cap \operatorname{Fix}_G([-n\lambda, n\lambda])) \cdot (U^- \cap \operatorname{Fix}_G([-n\lambda, n\lambda])) \cdot (T \cap \ker \pi_n).$$

We now return to the general case for G. We prove that the topology associated to  $(\ker \pi_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  is not a topology of topological group if G is not reductive (see Lemma 3.3). Let  $(\alpha_i)_{i \in I}$  be the set of simple roots of (G,T) and  $C_f^v = \{x \in \mathbb{A} \mid \alpha_i(x) > 0, \forall i \in I\}$ . Let  $W^v$  be the Weyl group of (G,T) and  $\lambda \in Y \cap \bigsqcup_{w \in W^v} w.C_f^v$ . We define the following subset  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$  of G, for  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ :

$$\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} = \left( U^+ \cap \operatorname{Fix}_G([-n\lambda, n\lambda]) \right) \cdot \left( U^- \cap \operatorname{Fix}_G([-n\lambda, n\lambda]) \right) \cdot (T \cap \ker \pi_{2N(\lambda)}),$$

where  $N(\lambda) = \min\{|\alpha(\lambda)| \mid \alpha \in \Phi_+\}$ . We prove the following theorem:

**Theorem 1.1.** (see Theorem 4.8, Lemma 4.2, Proposition 4.21 and Proposition 5.13):

- 1. For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and  $\lambda \in Y \cap \bigsqcup_{w \in W^v} w.C_f^v$ ,  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$  is a subgroup of  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ .
- 2. The topology  $\mathscr{T}$  associated with  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  is Hausdorff, independent of the choice of  $\lambda$  and equips G with the structure of a topological group.
- 3. The topology  $\mathscr{T}$  is finer than  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  and if  $\mathscr{K}$  is Henselian, we have  $\mathscr{T} = \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  if and only if  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} = \{1\}$ .
- 4. Every compact subset of G has empty interior (for  $\mathscr{T}$ ).

Note that  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  induce the same topologies on  $U^+$  and  $U^-$ . The main difference comes from what happens in T. As the elements of  $I(\tau)_{\mathscr{T}}$  and  $I(\tau)_{\mathscr{T}_{Fix}}$  are left  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ -invariant, these two spaces are actually equal (see Remark 4.22).

In [HKM13], based on works of Kac and Peterson on the topology of  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathbb{C})$ , Hartnick, Köhl and Mars defined a Kac-Peterson topology on  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{F})$ , for any local field  $\mathcal{F}$  (Archimedean or not). Assume that  $\mathcal{K}$  is local and let  $\mathcal{T}_{KP}$  be the Kac-Peterson topology on G. We prove that when G is not reductive, then  $\mathcal{T}$  is strictly coarser than  $\mathcal{T}_{KP}$  (see Proposition 5.4) and thus  $\mathcal{T}$  seems more adapted for our purpose.

Assume that  $\mathfrak{G}$  is affine  $\mathrm{SL}_2$  (with a nonfree set of simple coroots). Then  $G = \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}[u,u^{-1}]) \rtimes \mathcal{K}^*$ . Up to the assumption that  $\ker \pi_n \subset \begin{pmatrix} 1+\varpi^n\mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] & \varpi^n\mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] \\ \varpi^n\mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] & 1+\varpi^n\mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] \end{pmatrix} \rtimes \mathcal{K}^*$ .

 $(1+\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$ , for  $n\in\mathbb{N}^*$ , we prove that the topology  $\mathscr{T}$  on G is associated to the filtration  $(H_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$ , where  $H_n=\ker(\pi_n)\cap\left(\left(\begin{smallmatrix}\mathcal{O}[(\varpi u)^n,(\varpi u^{-1})^n]\\\mathcal{O}[(\varpi u)^n,(\varpi u^{-1})^n]\end{smallmatrix}\right)\mathcal{O}[(\varpi u)^n,(\varpi u^{-1})^n]\right),\mathcal{K}^*\right)$ .

The paper is organized as follows. In section 2, we define Kac-Moody groups (as defined by Tits, Mathieu and Marquis) and the masures.

In section 3, we define and study the subgroups  $\ker \pi_n$  of  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ .

In section 4, we define the topologies  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ , and compare them.

In section 5, we study the properties of  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ : we prove that  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$  is strictly finer than  $\mathscr{T}$ , we describe the topology in the case of affine  $SL_2$ , and we prove that usual subgroups of G (i.e T, N, B, etc.) are closed for  $\mathscr{T}$ .

Acknowledgements I would like to thank Nicole Bardy-Panse and Guy Rousseau for the very helpful discussions we had on the subject. I also thank Stéphane Gaussent, Timothée Marquis and Dinakar Muthiah for useful conversations and suggestions and the anonymous referee for his/her careful reading and useful comments.

## 2 Kac-Moody groups and masures

In this section, we define Kac-Moody groups and masures. Let  $\mathcal{K}$  be a field. There are several possible definitions of Kac-Moody groups and we are interested in the minimal one  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$ , as defined by Tits in [Tit87]. However, because of the lack of commutation relations in  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$ , it is convenient to embed it in its Mathieu's positive and negative completions  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathcal{K})$  and  $\mathfrak{G}^{nma}(\mathcal{K})$ . Then one define certain subgroups of  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$  as the intersection of a subgroup of  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathcal{K})$  and  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$ . For example if  $\mathfrak{G}$  is affine  $\mathrm{SL}_2$  (with a nonfree set of simple roots and coroots), then  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K}) = \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}[u,u^{-1}])$ ,  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathcal{K}) = \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}(u))$  and  $\mathfrak{G}^{nma}(\mathcal{K}) = \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}(u))$ .

As we want to define congruence subgroups in our framework, we also need to work with Kac-Moody groups over rings: if  $\mathcal{K}$  is equipped with a valuation  $\omega$  and  $\varpi$  is such that  $\omega(\varpi) = 1$ , then we want to define  $\ker \pi_n \subset \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{O})$ , where  $\pi_n : \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{O}) \to \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  is the natural projection. The functor defined by Tits in [Tit87] goes from the category of rings to the category of groups. However the fact that it satisfies the axioms defined by Tits is proved only for fields (see [Tit87, 3.9 Theorem 1]) and we do not know if it is "well-behaved" on rings, so we will consider it only as a functor from the category of fields to the category of groups. In [Mar18, 8.8], Marquis introduces a functor  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}$  which goes from the category of rings to the category of groups and he proves that it has nice properties (see [Mar18, Proposition 8.128]), especially on Bézout domains. We will use its functor  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}$ . We have  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{F}) \simeq \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{F})$  for any field  $\mathcal{F}$ . This functor is defined as a subfunctor of  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$ , so we first define Tits's functor, then Mathieu's functors and then Marquis's functor.

## 2.1 Standard apartment of a masure

#### 2.1.1 Root generating system

A **Kac-Moody matrix** (or generalized Cartan matrix) is a square matrix  $A = (a_{i,j})_{i,j \in I}$  indexed by a finite set I, with integral coefficients, and such that :

- $(i) \ \forall \ i \in I, \ a_{i,i} = 2;$
- $(ii) \ \forall \ (i,j) \in I^2, (i \neq j) \Rightarrow (a_{i,j} \leq 0);$
- (iii)  $\forall (i,j) \in I^2, (a_{i,j} = 0) \Leftrightarrow (a_{j,i} = 0).$

A root generating system is a 5-tuple  $S = (A, X, Y, (\alpha_i)_{i \in I}, (\alpha_i^{\vee})_{i \in I})$  made of a Kac-Moody matrix A indexed by the finite set I, of two dual free  $\mathbb{Z}$ -modules X and Y of finite rank, and of a family  $(\alpha_i)_{i \in I}$  (respectively  $(\alpha_i^{\vee})_{i \in I}$ ) of elements in X (resp. Y) called **simple roots** (resp. **simple coroots**) that satisfy  $a_{i,j} = \alpha_j(\alpha_i^{\vee})$  for all i, j in I. Elements of X (respectively of Y) are called **characters** (resp. **cocharacters**).

Fix such a root generating system  $S = (A, X, Y, (\alpha_i)_{i \in I}, (\alpha_i^{\vee})_{i \in I})$  and set  $A := Y \otimes \mathbb{R}$ . Each element of X induces a linear form on A, hence X can be seen as a subset of the dual  $A^*$ . In particular, the  $\alpha_i$ 's (with  $i \in I$ ) will be seen as linear forms on A. This allows us to define, for any  $i \in I$ , a **simple reflection**  $r_i$  of A by setting  $r_i.v := v - \alpha_i(v)\alpha_i^{\vee}$  for any  $v \in A$ . One defines the **Weyl group of** S as the subgroup  $W^v$  of GL(A) generated by  $\{r_i \mid i \in I\}$ . The pair  $(W^v, \{r_i \mid i \in I\})$  is a Coxeter system, hence we can consider the length  $\ell(w)$  with respect to  $\{r_i \mid i \in I\}$  of any element w of  $W^v$ .

The following formula defines an action of the Weyl group  $W^v$  on  $\mathbb{A}^*$ :

$$\forall \ x \in \mathbb{A}, w \in W^v, \alpha \in \mathbb{A}^*, \ (w.\alpha)(x) := \alpha(w^{-1}.x).$$

Let  $\Phi := \{w.\alpha_i \mid (w,i) \in W^v \times I\}$  (resp.  $\Phi^{\vee} = \{w.\alpha_i^{\vee} \mid (w,i) \in W^v \times I\}$ ) be the set of **real roots** (resp. **real coroots**): then  $\Phi$  (resp.  $\Phi^{\vee}$ ) is a subset of the **root lattice**  $Q := \bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathbb{Z}\alpha_i$  (resp. **coroot lattice**  $Q^{\vee} = \bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathbb{Z}\alpha_i^{\vee}$ ). By [Kum02, 1.2.2 (2)], one has

 $\mathbb{R}\alpha^{\vee} \cap \Phi^{\vee} = \{\pm \alpha^{\vee}\}\$ and  $\mathbb{R}\alpha \cap \Phi = \{\pm \alpha\}\$ for all  $\alpha^{\vee} \in \Phi^{\vee}$  and  $\alpha \in \Phi$ . We define the **height** ht:  $Q \to \mathbb{Z}$  by ht $(\sum_{i \in I} n_i \alpha_i) = \sum_{i \in I} n_i$ , for  $(n_i) \in \mathbb{Z}^I$ .

#### 2.1.2 Vectorial apartment

As in the reductive case, define the **fundamental chamber** as  $C_f^v := \{v \in \mathbb{A} \mid \forall i \in I, \alpha_i(v) > 0\}.$ 

Let  $\mathcal{T} := \bigcup_{w \in W^v} w.\overline{C_f^v}$  be the **Tits cone**. This is a convex cone (see [Kum02, 1.4]).

For  $J \subset I$ , set  $F^v(J) = \{x \in \mathbb{A} \mid \alpha_j(x) = 0, \ \forall j \in J \text{ and } \alpha_j(x) > 0, \ \forall j \in I \setminus J\}$ . A **positive vectorial face** (resp. **negative**) is a set of the form  $w.F^v(J)$  ( $-w.F^v(J)$ ) for some  $w \in W^v$  and  $J \subset I$ . Then by [Rém02, 5.1 Théorème (ii)], the family of positive vectorial faces of  $\mathbb{A}$  is a partition of  $\mathcal{T}$  and the stabilizer of  $F^v(J)$  is  $W_J = \langle J \rangle$ .

One sets  $Y^{++} = Y \cap \overline{C_f^v}$  and  $Y^+ = Y \cap \mathcal{T}$ . An element of  $Y^+$  is called **regular** if it does not belong to any wall, i.e if it belongs to  $\bigsqcup_{w \in W^v} w.C_f^v$ .

**Remark 2.1.** By [Kac94, §4.9] and [Kac94, § 5.8] the following conditions are equivalent:

- 1. the Kac-Moody matrix A is of finite type (i.e. is a Cartan matrix),
- 2.  $\mathbb{A} = \mathcal{T}$
- 3.  $W^v$  is finite.

## 2.2 Split Kac-Moody groups over fields

#### 2.2.1 Minimal Kac-Moody groups over fields

Let  $\mathfrak{G} = \mathfrak{G}_{\mathcal{S}}$  be the group functor associated in [Tit87] with the root generating system  $\mathcal{S}$ , see also [Rém02, 8]. Let  $\mathcal{K}$  be a field. Let  $G = \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$  be the **split Kac-Moody group** over  $\mathcal{K}$  associated with  $\mathcal{S}$ . The group G is generated by the following subgroups:

- the fundamental torus  $T = \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{K})$ , where  $\mathfrak{T} = \operatorname{Spec}(\mathbb{Z}[X])$ ,
- the root subgroups  $U_{\alpha} = \mathfrak{U}_{\alpha}(\mathcal{K})$ , for  $\alpha \in \Phi$ , each isomorphic to  $(\mathcal{K}, +)$  by an isomorphism  $x_{\alpha}$ .

The groups X and Y correspond to the character lattice  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathfrak{T},\mathbb{G}_m)$  and cocharacter lattice  $\operatorname{Hom}(\mathbb{G}_m,\mathfrak{T})$  of  $\mathfrak{T}$  respectively. One writes  $\mathfrak{U}^{\pm}$  the subgroup of  $\mathfrak{G}$  generated by the  $\mathfrak{U}_{\alpha}$ , for  $\alpha \in \Phi^{\pm}$  and  $U^{\pm} = \mathfrak{U}^{\pm}(\mathcal{K})$ .

By a simple computation in  $SL_2$ , we have for  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $a, b \in \mathcal{K}$  such that  $ab \neq -1$ :

$$x_{-\alpha}(b)x_{\alpha}(a) = x_{\alpha}(a(1+ab)^{-1})\alpha^{\vee}(1+ab)x_{-\alpha}(b(1+ab)^{-1})$$
  
=  $x_{\alpha}(a(1+ab)^{-1})x_{-\alpha}(b(1+ab))\alpha^{\vee}(1+ab),$  (2.1)

where  $\alpha^{\vee} = w.\alpha_i^{\vee}$  if  $\alpha = w.\alpha_i$ , for  $i \in I$  and  $w \in W^v$ .

Let  $\mathfrak{N}$  be the group functor on rings such that if  $\mathscr{R}'$  is a ring,  $\mathfrak{N}(\mathscr{R}')$  is the subgroup of  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathscr{R}')$  generated by  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R}')$  and the  $\widetilde{r}_i$ , for  $i \in I$ , where

$$\widetilde{r}_i = x_{\alpha_i}(1)x_{-\alpha_i}(-1)x_{\alpha_i}(1). \tag{2.2}$$

Then if  $\mathscr{R}'$  is a field with at least 4 elements,  $\mathfrak{N}(\mathscr{R}')$  is the normalizer of  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R}')$  in  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathscr{R}')$ . Let  $N = \mathfrak{N}(\mathcal{K})$  and  $\mathrm{Aut}(\mathbb{A})$  be the group of affine automorphisms of  $\mathbb{A}$ . Then by [Rou06, 1.4 Lemme], there exists a group morphism  $\nu^{v}: N \to \mathrm{GL}(\mathbb{A})$  such that:

- 1. for  $i \in I$ ,  $\nu^{v}(\widetilde{r}_{i})$  is the simple reflection  $r_{i} \in W^{v}$ ,
- 2.  $\ker \nu^v = T$ .

The aim of the next two subsubsections is to define Mathieu's Kac-Moody group. This group is defined by assembling three ingredients: the group  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$ , which corresponds to a maximal positive unipotent subgroup of  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$ , the torus  $\mathfrak{T}$  and copies of  $\mathrm{SL}_2$ , one for each simple root  $\alpha_i$ ,  $i \in I$ .

#### 2.2.2 The affine group scheme $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$

In this subsubsection, we define  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$ . Let  $\mathfrak{g}$  be the Kac-Moody Lie algebra over  $\mathbb{C}$  associated with  $\mathcal{S}$  (see [Kum02, 1.2]) and  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$  be its enveloping algebra. The group  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathbb{C})$ , will be defined as a subgroup of a completion of  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$ . As we want to define  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathcal{R})$ , for any ring  $\mathcal{R}$ , we will also consider  $\mathbb{Z}$ -forms of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$ .

The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  decomposes as  $\mathfrak{g} = \bigoplus_{\alpha \in \Delta} \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}$ , where  $\Delta \subset Q$  is the **set of roots** and  $\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}$  is the proper space associated with  $\alpha$ , for  $\alpha \in \Delta$  (see [Kum02, 1.2]). We have  $\Delta = \Delta_{+} \sqcup \Delta_{-}$ , where  $\Delta_{+} = \Delta \cap Q_{+}$  and  $\Delta_{-} = -\Delta_{+}$ . We have  $\Phi \subset \Delta$ . The elements of  $\Phi = \Delta_{re}$  are called **real roots** and the elements of  $\Delta_{im} = \Delta \setminus \Phi$  are called **imaginary roots**.

Following [Tit87, 4] one defines  $\mathcal{U}$  as the  $\mathbb{Z}$ -subalgebra of  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$  generated by  $e_i^{(n)} := \frac{e_i^n}{n!}, f_i^{(n)} := \frac{f_i^n}{n!}, \binom{h}{n}$ , for  $i \in I$  and  $h \in Y$  (where the  $e_i$ ,  $f_i$  are the generators of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , see [Kum02, 1.1]). This is a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -form of  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$ . The algebra  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$  decomposes as  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g}) = \bigoplus_{\alpha \in Q} \mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})_{\alpha}$  where we use the standard Q-graduation on  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$  induced by the Q-graduation of  $\mathfrak{g}$  (for  $i \in I$ ,  $\deg(e_i) = \alpha_i$ ,  $\deg(f_i) = -\alpha_i$ ,  $\deg(h) = 0$ , for  $h \in Y$ ,  $\deg(xy) = \deg(x) + \deg(y)$  for all  $x, y \in \mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})$  which can be written as a product of nonzero elements of  $\mathfrak{g}$ ). For  $\alpha \in Q$ , one sets  $\mathcal{U}_{\alpha} = \mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g})_{\alpha} \cap \mathcal{U}$  and  $\mathcal{U}_{\alpha,\mathscr{R}} = \mathcal{U}_{\alpha} \otimes \mathscr{R}$ .

For a ring  $\mathscr{R}$ , we set  $\mathcal{U}_{\mathscr{R}} = \mathcal{U} \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathscr{R}$ . One sets  $\widehat{\mathcal{U}}^+ = \prod_{\alpha \in Q_+} \mathcal{U}_{\alpha}$  and  $\widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathscr{R}}^+ = \prod_{\alpha \in Q_+} \mathcal{U}_{\alpha,\mathscr{R}}$ . This is the completion of  $\mathcal{U}^+$  with respect to the  $Q_+$ -gradation.

If  $(u_{\alpha}) \in \prod_{\alpha \in Q_{+}} \mathcal{U}_{\alpha,\mathcal{R}}$ , we write  $\sum_{\alpha \in Q_{+}} u_{\alpha}$  the corresponding element of  $\widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathcal{R}}^{+}$ . A sequence  $(\sum_{\alpha \in Q_{+}} u_{\alpha}^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  converges in  $\widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathcal{R}}$  if and only if for every  $\alpha \in \Delta_{+}$ , the sequence  $(u_{\alpha}^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  is stationary.

Let  $(E, \leq)$  be a totally ordered set. Let  $(u^{(e)}) \in (\widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathscr{R}})^E$ . For  $e \in E$ , write  $u = \sum_{\alpha \in Q_+} u_{\alpha}^{(e)}$ , with  $u_{\alpha}^{(e)} \in \mathcal{U}_{\alpha,\mathscr{R}}$ , for  $\alpha \in Q_+$ . We assume that for every  $\alpha \in Q_+$ ,  $\{e \in E \mid u_{\alpha}^{(e)} \neq 0\}$  is finite. Then one sets  $\prod_{e \in E} u^{(e)} = \sum_{\alpha \in Q_+} u_{\alpha}$ , where

$$u_{\alpha} = \sum_{\substack{(\beta_{1}, \dots, \beta_{k}) \in Q_{+}^{(\mathbb{N})}, \ (e_{1}, \dots, e_{k}) \in E, \\ \beta_{1} + \dots + \beta_{k} = \alpha}} \sum_{\substack{(e_{1}, \dots, e_{k}) \in E, \\ e_{1} < \dots < e_{k}}} u_{\beta_{1}}^{(e_{1})} \dots u_{\beta_{k}}^{(e_{k})} \in \mathcal{U}_{\alpha, \mathcal{R}},$$

for  $\alpha \in \Delta_+$ . This is well-defined since in the sum defining  $u_{\alpha}$ , only finitely many nonzero terms appear.

Let  $\mathcal{A} = \bigoplus_{\alpha \in Q_+} \mathcal{U}_{\alpha}^*$ , where  $\mathcal{U}_{\alpha}^*$  denotes the dual of  $\mathcal{U}_{\alpha}$  (as a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -module). We have a natural  $\mathscr{R}$ -modules isomorphism between  $\widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathscr{R}}^+$  and  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Z}-\operatorname{lin}}(\mathcal{A},\mathscr{R})$ , for any ring  $\mathscr{R}$  (see [Mar18, (8.26)]) and we now identify these two spaces. The algebra  $\mathcal{A}$  is equipped with a Hopf algebra structure (see [Mar18, Definition 8.42]). This additional structure equips

$$\mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}) := \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Z}-\operatorname{Alg}}(\mathcal{A}, \mathscr{R})$$

with the structure of a group (see [Mar18, Appendix A.2.2]). Otherwise said,  $\mathcal{A}$  is the representing algebra of the (infinite dimensional in general) affine group scheme  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$ :  $\mathbb{Z}$ -Alg  $\to$  Grp.

Let  $\alpha \in \Delta \cup \{0\}$  and  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}}$ . An **exponential sequence** for x is a sequence  $(x^{[n]})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  of elements of  $\mathcal{U}$  such that  $x^{[0]} = 1$ ,  $x^{[1]} = x$  and  $x^{[n]} \in \mathcal{U}_{n\alpha}$  for  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1}$  and satisfying the conditions of [Mar18, Definition 8.45]. By [Rou16, Proposition 2.7] or [Mar18, Proposition 8.50], such a sequence exists. Note that it is not unique in general. However, if  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$ , the unique exponential sequence for x is  $(x^{[n]})_{n \in \mathbb{N}} = (\frac{1}{n!}x^n)$  by [Rou16, 2.9 2)] (this sequence is often denoted  $(x^{(n)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$  in the literature).

For  $r \in \mathcal{R}$ , one then sets

$$[\exp](rx) =: \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} x^{[n]} \otimes r^n \in \widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathscr{R}}^+.$$

This is the **twisted exponential** of rx associated with the sequence  $(x^{[n]})_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ .

We fix for every  $\alpha \in \Delta_+$  a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis  $\mathcal{B}_{\alpha}$  of  $\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} := \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha} \cap \mathcal{U}$ . Set  $\mathcal{B} = \bigcup_{\alpha \in \Delta_+} \mathcal{B}_{\alpha}$ . We fix an order on each  $\mathcal{B}_{\alpha}$  and on  $\Delta_+$ . Let  $\alpha \in \Delta_+$ . One defines  $X_{\alpha} : \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathscr{R} \to \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R})$  by  $X_{\alpha}(\sum_{x \in \mathcal{B}_{\alpha}} \lambda_x.x) = \prod_{x \in \mathcal{B}_{\alpha}} [\exp]\lambda_x.x$ , for  $(\lambda_x) \in \mathscr{R}^{\mathcal{B}_{\alpha}}$ . When  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$ , we have  $\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} = \mathbb{Z}e_{\alpha}$ , where  $e_{\alpha}$  is defined in [Mar18, Remark 7.6]. One sets  $x_{\alpha}(r) = [\exp](re_{\alpha})$ , for  $r \in \mathscr{R}$ . One has  $X_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathscr{R}) = x_{\alpha}(\mathscr{R}) := \mathfrak{U}_{\alpha}(\mathscr{R})$ . By [Mar18, Theorem 8.5.1], every  $g \in \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R})$  can be written in a unique way as a product

$$g = \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_+} X_{\alpha}(c_{\alpha}), \tag{2.3}$$

where  $c_{\alpha} \in \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathscr{R}$ , for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{+}$ , where the product is taken in the given order on  $\Delta_{+}$ . Let  $\Psi \subset \Delta_{+}$ . We say that  $\Psi$  is **closed** if for all  $\alpha, \beta \in \Psi$ , for all  $p, q \in \mathbb{N}^{*}$ ,  $p\alpha + q\beta \in \Delta_{+}$  implies  $p\alpha + q\beta \in \Psi$ . Let  $\Psi \subset \Delta_{+}$  be a closed subset. One sets

$$\mathfrak{U}_{\Psi}^{\mathrm{pma}}(\mathscr{R}) = \prod_{\alpha \in \Psi} X_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathscr{R}) \subset \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}).$$

This is a subgroup of  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$ , which does not depend on the chosen order on  $\Delta_+$  (for the product). This is not the definition given in [Rou16] or [Mar18, page 210], but it is equivalent by [Mar18, Theorem 8.51].

#### 2.2.3 Mathieu's group $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$

The **Borel subgroup** (it will be a subgroup of  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$ ) is  $\mathfrak{B} = \mathfrak{B}_{\mathcal{S}} = \mathfrak{T}_{\mathcal{S}} \ltimes \mathfrak{U}^{pma}$ , where  $\mathfrak{T}$  acts on  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$  as follows. Let  $\mathscr{R}$  be a ring,  $\alpha \in \Delta_+$ ,  $t \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R})$ ,  $r \in \mathscr{R}$  and  $x \in \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathscr{R}}$ ,

$$t[\exp](rx)t^{-1} = [\exp](\alpha(t)rx). \tag{2.4}$$

In particular, if  $\alpha \in \Phi$ , we have

$$tx_{\alpha}(r)t^{-1} = x_{\alpha}(\alpha(t)r).$$

For  $i \in I$ , let  $\mathfrak{U}_{\alpha_i}^Y$  be the reductive group associated with the root generating system  $((2), X, Y, \alpha_i, \alpha_i^{\vee})$ . For each  $i \in I$ , Mathieu defines an (infinite dimensional) affine group

scheme  $\mathfrak{P}_i = \mathfrak{U}_{\alpha_i}^Y \ltimes \mathfrak{U}_{\Delta_+ \setminus \{\alpha_i\}}^{ma}$  (see [Mar18, Definition 8.65] for the definition of the action of  $\mathfrak{U}_{-\alpha_i}$  on  $\mathfrak{U}_{\Delta_+ \setminus \{\alpha_i\}}^{ma}$ ), where  $\mathfrak{U}_{-\alpha_i}$  is an affine group scheme over  $\mathbb{Z}$  isomorphic to  $\mathbb{G}_a$  (see [Mar18, 7.4.3] for more details).

We do not detail the definition of  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$  and we refer to [Mat89], [Mar18, 8.7] or [Rou16, 3.6]. This is an ind-group scheme containing the  $\mathfrak{P}_i$  for every  $i \in I$ . Let  $w \in W^v$  and write  $w = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_k}$ , with  $k = \ell(w)$  and  $i_1, \dots, i_k \in I$ . Then the multiplication map  $\mathfrak{P}_{i_1} \times \dots \times \mathfrak{P}_{i_k} \to \mathfrak{G}^{pma}$  is a scheme morphism, and we have  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}) = \bigcup_{(i_1,\dots,i_n)\in \text{Red}(W^v)} \mathfrak{P}_{i_1}(\mathscr{R}) \times \dots \times \mathfrak{P}_{i_k}(\mathscr{R})$ , where  $\text{Red}(W^v)$  is the set of reduced words of  $W^v$  (i.e  $\text{Red}(W^v) = \{(i_1,\dots,i_k) \in I^{(\mathbb{N})} \mid \ell(r_{i_1}\dots r_{i_k}) = k\}$ ).

Let  $w \in W^v$ ,  $i \in I$  and  $\alpha = w.\alpha_i$ . One sets  $\mathfrak{U}_{\alpha} = \widetilde{w}.\mathfrak{U}_{\alpha_i}.\widetilde{w}^{-1}$ , where

$$\widetilde{w} = \widetilde{r}_{i_1} \dots \widetilde{r}_{i_k}, \tag{2.5}$$

if  $w = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_k}$  is a reduced decomposition of w. There is an isomorphism of group schemes  $x_{\alpha} : \mathbb{G}_a \to \mathfrak{U}_{\alpha}$  (see [Mar18, page 262]). The group  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$  is generated by the  $\mathfrak{P}_i$ ,  $i \in I$ . Moreover, if  $i \in I$ , then  $\mathfrak{P}_i$  is generated by  $\mathfrak{T}$ ,  $\mathfrak{U}_{\pm \alpha_i}$  and  $\widetilde{r}_i = x_{\alpha_i}(1)x_{-\alpha_i}(1)x_{\alpha_i}(1)$ . Thus  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$  is generated by  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$ ,  $\mathfrak{T}$ ,  $\mathfrak{U}_{-\alpha_i}$  and the  $\widetilde{r}_i$ , for  $i \in I$  and thus we have:

$$\mathfrak{G}^{pma} = \langle \mathfrak{U}^{pma}, \mathfrak{T}, \mathfrak{U}_{\alpha}, \alpha \in \Phi_{-} \rangle. \tag{2.6}$$

There is a group functor morphism  $\iota: \mathfrak{G} \to \mathfrak{G}^{pma}$  such that for any ring  $\mathscr{R}$ ,  $\iota_{\mathscr{R}}$  maps  $x_{\alpha}(r)$  to  $x_{\alpha}(r)$  and t to t, for each  $\alpha \in \Phi$ ,  $r \in \mathscr{R}$ ,  $t \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R})$ . When  $\mathscr{R}$  is a field, this morphism is injective (see [Rou16, 3.12] or [Mar18, Proposition 8.117]).

**Proposition 2.2.** Let  $\mathscr{R}$  and  $\mathscr{R}'$  be two rings and  $\varphi: \mathscr{R} \to \mathscr{R}'$  be a ring morphism. Let  $f_{\varphi}^{\widehat{\mathcal{U}}^+}: \widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathscr{R}}^+ \to \widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathscr{R}'}^+$  and  $f_{\varphi}: \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}')$  be the induced morphisms. Then  $f_{\varphi}^{\widehat{\mathcal{U}}^+}(\mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R})) \subset \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}')$  and we have:

- 1. For every  $(r_x) \in \mathscr{R}^{\mathcal{B}}$ ,  $f_{\varphi}^{\widehat{\mathcal{U}}^+} \left( \prod_{x \in \mathcal{B}} [\exp](r_x x) \right) = \prod_{x \in \mathcal{B}} [\exp](\varphi(r_x) x)$ .
- 2. For  $\alpha \in \Delta_+$  and  $(\lambda_x) \in \mathscr{R}^{\mathcal{B}_{\alpha}}$ , we have  $f_{\varphi}\left(X_{\alpha}(\sum_{x \in \mathcal{B}_{\alpha}} \lambda_x x)\right) = X_{\alpha}\left(\sum_{x \in \mathcal{B}_{\alpha}} \varphi(\lambda_x) x\right)$ .
- 3. We have  $f_{\varphi}(u) = f_{\varphi}^{\widehat{\mathcal{U}}^+}(u)$  for  $u \in \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R})$ ,  $f_{\varphi}(x_{\alpha}(r)) = x_{\alpha}(\varphi(r))$ , for  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $r \in \mathscr{R}$ , and  $f_{\varphi}(\chi(r)) = \chi(\varphi(r))$ , for  $\chi \in Y$  and  $r \in \mathscr{R}^{\times}$ .
- 4. If  $\varphi$  is surjective, then  $f_{\varphi}$  is surjective.

*Proof.* (1), (2) By definition, we have

$$f_{\varphi}^{\widehat{\mathcal{U}}^+}(\sum_{\alpha \in O^+} \sum_{j \in J_{\alpha}} u_{\alpha,j} \otimes r_j) = \sum_{\alpha \in O^+} \sum_{j \in J_{\alpha}} u_{\alpha,j} \otimes \varphi(r_j)$$

if  $J_{\alpha}$  is a finite set and  $(r_j) \in \mathcal{R}^{J_{\alpha}}$  and  $u_{\alpha,j} \in \mathcal{U}_{\alpha,\mathcal{R}}$ , for every  $\alpha \in Q_+$ . Thus  $\varphi$  commutes with infinite sums and product, which proves (1) and (2).

- (3) Let  $i \in I$ . Then the morphism  $\mathfrak{P}_i(\mathscr{R}) \to \mathfrak{P}_i(\mathscr{R}')$  induced by  $\varphi$  satisfies the formula above. Using the fact that  $x_{\alpha} = \widetilde{w}x_{-\alpha_i}\widetilde{w}^{-1}$ , for  $\alpha = -w.\alpha_i$ , with  $w \in W^v$ ,  $i \in I$  and  $\widetilde{w}$  defined as in (2.5), we have (3).
- (4) Assume  $\varphi$  is surjective. By (2.3) and (1), the restriction of  $f_{\varphi}$  to  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathscr{R})$  is surjective. By (3), the restriction of  $f_{\varphi}(\mathfrak{U}^{-}(\mathscr{R})) = \mathfrak{U}^{-}(\mathscr{R}')$  and  $f_{\varphi}(\mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R})) = \mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R}')$ . We conclude by using the fact that  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$  is generated by  $\mathfrak{U}^{pma}$ ,  $\mathfrak{U}^{-}$  and  $\mathfrak{T}$  (see (2.6)).

#### 2.2.4 Minimal Kac-Moody group over rings

For  $i \in I$ , there is a natural group morphism  $\varphi_i : \operatorname{SL}_2 \to \mathfrak{U}_{\alpha_i}^Y$ . For a ring  $\mathscr{R}$ , one sets

$$\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathscr{R}) = \langle \varphi_i \left( \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathscr{R}) \right), \mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R}) \rangle \subset \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}).$$

This group is introduced by Marquis in [Mar18, Definition 8.126]. By [Mar18, Proposition 8.129], it is a nondegenerate Tits functor in the sense of [Mar18, Definition 7.83] and we have  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{R}) \simeq \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{R})$ , for any field  $\mathcal{R}$ .

Note that if  $\varphi$  is a ring morphism between two rings  $\mathscr{R}$  and  $\mathscr{R}'$ , the induced morphism  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}')$  restricts to a morphism  $\mathfrak{G}^{min}(\mathscr{R}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{min}(\mathscr{R}')$ .

Let  $\mathscr{R}$  be a semilocal ring, i.e a ring with finitely many maximal ideals, then by [HO89, 4.3.9 Theorem],  $SL_2(\mathscr{R})$  is generated by  $\begin{pmatrix} 1 & \mathscr{R} \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$  and  $\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ \mathscr{R} & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ . Therefore,

$$\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathscr{R}) = \langle \mathfrak{U}_{\pm \alpha_i}(\mathscr{R}), \mathfrak{T}(\mathscr{R}) \mid i \in I \rangle \subset \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathscr{R}). \tag{2.7}$$

## 2.3 Split Kac-Moody groups over valued fields and masures

We now fix a field  $\mathcal{K}$  equipped with a valuation  $\omega : \mathcal{K} \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$  such that  $\Lambda := \omega(\mathcal{K}^*)$  contains  $\mathbb{Z}$ . Let  $\mathcal{O} = \{x \in \mathcal{K} \mid \omega(x) \geq 0\}$  be its ring of valuation. We defined Mathieu's positive completion  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}$ . Replacing  $\Delta_+$  by  $w.\Delta_+$ , for  $w \in W^v$ , one can also define a group  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma,w}$ . Replacing  $\Delta_+$  by  $\Delta_-$  or by  $w.\Delta_-$ , for  $w \in W^v$ , one can also define  $\mathfrak{G}^{nma}$  or  $\mathfrak{G}^{nma,w}$ .

We set 
$$G = \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$$
,  $G^{pma} = \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathcal{K})$  and  $G^{nma} = \mathfrak{G}^{nma}(\mathcal{K})$ .

#### **2.3.1** Action of N on $\mathbb{A}$

Let  $N = \mathfrak{N}(\mathcal{K})$  and  $\mathrm{Aut}(\mathbb{A})$  be the group of affine automorphism of  $\mathbb{A}$ . Then by [Rou16, 4.2], there exists a group morphism  $\nu : N \to \mathrm{Aut}(\mathbb{A})$  such that:

- 1. for  $i \in I$ ,  $\nu(\tilde{r}_i)$  is the simple reflection  $r_i \in W^v$ , it fixes 0,
- 2. for  $t \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{K})$ ,  $\nu(t)$  is the translation on  $\mathbb{A}$  by the vector  $\nu(t)$  defined by  $\chi(\nu(t)) = -\omega(\chi(t))$ , for all  $\chi \in X$ .
- 3. we have  $\nu(N) = W^v \ltimes (Y \otimes \Lambda) := W_{\Lambda}$ .

#### 2.3.2 Affine apartment

A local face in  $\mathbb{A}$  is the germ  $F(x, F^v) = germ_x(x+F^v)$  where  $x \in \mathbb{A}$  and  $F^v$  is a vectorial face (i.e,  $F(x, F^v)$ ) is the filter of all neighbourhoods of x in  $x + F^v$ ). It is a local panel, positive, or negative if  $F^v$  is. If  $F^v$  is a chamber, we call  $F(x, F^v)$  an alcove (or a local chamber). We denote by  $C_0^+$  the fundamental alcove, i.e,  $C_0^+ = germ_0(C_f^v)$ .

A sector in  $\mathbb{A}$  is a subset  $\mathfrak{q} = x + C^v$ , for x a point in  $\mathbb{A}$  and  $C^v$  a vectorial chamber. Its sector germ (at infinity) is the filter  $\mathfrak{Q} = \operatorname{germ}_{\infty}(\mathfrak{q})$  of subsets of  $\mathbb{A}$  containing another sector  $x + y + C^v$ , with  $y \in C^v$ . It is entirely determined by its direction  $C^v$ . This sector or sector germ is said positive (resp. negative) if  $C^v$  has this property. We denote by  $\pm \infty$  the germ at infinity of  $\pm C^v_f$ .

For  $\alpha \in \Delta$  and  $k \in \Lambda \cup \{+\infty\}$ , we set  $D(\alpha, k) = \{x \in \mathbb{A} \mid \alpha(x) + k \geq 0\}$ . A set of the form  $D(\alpha, k)$ , for  $\alpha \in \Delta$  and  $k \in \Lambda$  is called a **half-apartment**.

#### 2.3.3 Parahoric subgroups

In [Rou16] and [GR08], the masure  $\mathcal{I}$  of G is constructed as follows. To each  $x \in \mathbb{A}$  is associated a group  $\hat{P}_x = G_x$ . Then  $\mathcal{I}$  is defined in such a way that  $G_x$  is the fixator of x in G for the action on  $\mathcal{I}$ . We actually associate to each filter  $\Omega$  on  $\mathbb{A}$  a subgroup  $G_{\Omega} \subset G$  (with  $G_{\{x\}} = G_x$  for  $x \in \mathbb{A}$ ). Even though the masure is not yet defined, we use the terminology "fixator" to speak of  $G_{\Omega}$ , as this will be the fixator of  $\Omega$  in G. The definition of  $G_{\Omega}$  involves the completed groups  $G^{pma}$  and  $G^{nma}$ .

If  $\Omega$  is a non empty subset of  $\mathbb{A}$  we sometimes regard it as a filter on  $\mathbb{A}$  by identifying it with the filter consisting of the subsets of  $\mathbb{A}$  containing  $\Omega$ . Let  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{A}$  be a non empty set or filter. One defines a function  $f_{\Omega} : \Delta \to \mathbb{R}$  by

$$f_{\Omega}(\alpha) = \inf\{r \in \mathbb{R} \mid \Omega \subset D(\alpha + r)\} = \inf\{r \in \mathbb{R} \mid \alpha(\Omega) + r \subset [0, +\infty[\}, \alpha]\}$$

for  $\alpha \in \Delta$ . For  $r \in \mathbb{R}$ , one sets  $\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq r} = \{x \in \mathcal{K} \mid \omega(x) \geq r\}$ ,  $\mathcal{K}_{\omega = r} = \{x \in \mathcal{K} \mid \omega(x) = r\}$ . If  $\Omega$  is a set, we define the subgroup  $U_{\Omega}^{pma} = \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{+}} X_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}(\alpha)}) \subset G^{pma}$ . Actually, for  $\alpha \in \Phi^{+} = \Delta_{re}^{+}$ ,  $X_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}(\alpha)}) = x_{\alpha}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}(\alpha)}) =: U_{\alpha,\Omega}$ . We then define

$$U_{\Omega}^{pm+} = U_{\Omega}^{pma} \cap G = U_{\Omega}^{pma} \cap U^{+},$$

see [Rou16, 4.5.2, 4.5.3 and 4.5.7]. When  $\Omega$  is a filter, we set  $U_{\Omega}^{pma} := \bigcup_{S \in \Omega} U_{S}^{pma}$  and  $U_{\Omega}^{pm+} := U_{\Omega}^{pma} \cap G$ 

We may also consider the negative completion  $G^{nma} = \mathfrak{G}^{nma}(\mathcal{K})$  of G, and define the subgroup  $U_{\Omega}^{ma-} = \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_{-}} X_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}(\alpha)})$ . For  $\alpha \in \Phi^{-} = \Delta_{re}^{-}$ ,  $X_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}(\alpha)}) = x_{\alpha}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}(\alpha)}) =: U_{\alpha,\Omega}$ . We then define  $U_{\Omega}^{nm-} = U_{\Omega}^{ma-} \cap G = U_{\Omega}^{ma-} \cap U^{-}$ .

Let  $\Psi$  be a closed subset of  $\Delta_+$ . One sets  $U^{pm}_{\Omega}(\Psi) = \mathfrak{U}^{pma}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{K}) \cap U^{pm+}_{\Omega}$ . By the uniqueness in the decomposition of the elements of  $U^{pma}$  as a product, every element of  $U^{pm}_{\Omega}(\Psi)$  belongs to  $\prod_{\alpha \in \Psi} X_{\alpha}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}(\alpha)})$ . If  $\Psi$  is a closed subset of  $\Delta^-$ , one sets  $U^{nm}_{\Omega}(\Psi) = \mathfrak{U}^{nma}_{\Psi}(\mathcal{K}) \cap U^{nm-}_{\Omega}$ . Note that  $U^{pm+}_{\Omega} = U^{pm}_{\Omega}(\Delta_+)$  and  $U^{nm-}_{\Omega} = U^{nm}_{\Omega}(\Delta_-)$ .

Let  $\Omega$  be a filter on  $\mathbb{A}$ . We denote by  $N_{\Omega}$  the fixator of  $\Omega$  in N (for the action of N on  $\mathbb{A}$ ). If  $\Omega$  is not a set, we have  $N_{\Omega} = \bigcup_{S \in \Omega} N_S$ . Note that we drop the hats used in [Rou16]. When  $\Omega$  is open one has  $N_{\Omega} = N_{\mathbb{A}} = \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}) := \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq 0}) = \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega = 0})$ .

If  $x \in \mathbb{A}$ , we set  $G_x = U_x^{pm+}.U_x^{nm-}.N_x$ . This is a subgroup of G. If  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{A}$  is a set, we set  $G_{\Omega} = \bigcap_{x \in \Omega} G_x$  and if  $\Omega$  is a filter, we set  $G_{\Omega} = \bigcup_{S \in \Omega} G_S$ . Note that in [Rou16], the definition of  $G_x$  is much more complicated (see [Rou16, Définition 4.13]). However it is equivalent to this one by [Rou16, Proposition 4.14].

A filter is said to have a "good fixator" if it satisfies [Rou16, Définition 5.3]. There are many examples of filters with good fixators (see [Rou16, 5.7]): points, local faces, sectors, sector germs,  $\mathbb{A}$ , walls, half apartments, ... For such a filter  $\Omega$ , we have:

$$G_{\Omega} = U_{\Omega}^{pm+}.U_{\Omega}^{nm-}.N_{\Omega} = U_{\Omega}^{nm-}.U_{\Omega}^{pm+}.N_{\Omega}. \tag{2.8}$$

We then have:

$$U_{\Omega}^{pm+} = G_{\Omega} \cap U^{+} \text{ and } U_{\Omega}^{nm-} = G_{\Omega} \cap U^{-}, \tag{2.9}$$

as  $U^- \cap U^+ \cdot N = U^+ \cap N = \{1\}$ , by [Rou16, Remarque 3.17] and [Rém02, 1.2.1 (RT3)].

When  $\Omega = C_0^+ = germ_0(C_f^v)$  is the (fundamental) positive local chamber in  $\mathbb{A}$ ,  $K_I := G_{\Omega}$  is called the (fundamental) **Iwahori subgroup**. When  $\Omega$  is a face of  $C_0^+$ ,  $G_{\Omega}$  is called a **parahoric subgroup**.

For  $\Omega$  a set or a filter, one defines:

 $U_{\Omega} = \langle U_{\alpha,\Omega} \mid \alpha \in \Phi \rangle$  ,  $U_{\Omega}^{\pm} = U_{\Omega} \cap U^{\pm}$  and  $U_{\Omega}^{\pm \pm} = \langle U_{\alpha,\Omega} \mid \alpha \in \Phi^{\pm} \rangle$ . Then one has  $U_{\Omega}^{++} \subset U_{\Omega}^{+} \subset U_{\Omega}^{pm+}$ , but these inclusions are not equalities in general, contrary to the reductive case (see [Rou16, 4.12.3 a and 5.7 3)]).

**Lemma 2.3.** Let  $(u_+, u_-, t), (u'_+, u'_-, t') \in U^+ \times U^- \times T$ . Assume that  $u_+ t u_- = u'_+ t' u'_-$  or  $u_+ u_- t = u'_+ u'_- t'$  or  $t u_+ u_- = t' u'_+ u'_-$ . Then  $u_- = u'_-, u_+ = u'_+$  and t = t'.

Proof. Assume  $u_+tu_- = u'_+t'u'_-$ . We have  $(u'_+)^{-1}u_+t = t'u_-(u'_-)^{-1}$ . As t normalizes  $U^-$ , we deduce the existence of  $u''_-$  such that  $(u'_+)^{-1}u_+tt'^{-1} = u''_-$ . By [Rou06, Proposition 1.5 (DR5)] (there is a misprint in this proposition, Z is in fact T), we deduce  $(u'_+)^{-1}u_+tt'^{-1} = 1$  and hence  $u'_+ = u_+$  and t = t'. Therefore  $u_- = u'_-$ . The other cases are similar.

By [Rou16, 4.10] and (2.4), we have the following lemma.

**Lemma 2.4.** Let  $\Omega$  be a filter on  $\mathbb{A}$ ,  $t \in T$  and  $\Psi$  be a closed subset of  $\Delta_+$  (resp.  $\Delta_-$ ). Then  $tU_{\Omega}^{pm+}t^{-1} = U_{t,\Omega}^{pm+}$ ,  $tU_{\Omega}^{pm}(\Psi)t^{-1} = U_{t,\Omega}^{pm}(\Psi)$  (resp.  $tU_{\Omega}^{nm-}(\Psi)t^{-1} = U_{t,\Omega}^{nm-}(\Psi)$ ).

#### 2.3.4 Masure

We now define the masure  $\mathcal{I} = \mathcal{I}(\mathfrak{G}, \mathcal{K}, \omega)$ . As a set,  $\mathcal{I} = G \times \mathbb{A}/\sim$ , where  $\sim$  is defined as follows:

$$\forall (g,x), (h,y) \in G \times \mathbb{A}, (g,x) \sim (h,y) \Leftrightarrow \exists n \in N \mid y = \nu(n).x \text{ and } g^{-1}hn \in G_x.$$

We regard  $\mathbb{A}$  as a subset of  $\mathcal{I}$  by identifying x and (1, x), for  $x \in \mathbb{A}$ . The group G acts on  $\mathcal{I}$  by g(h, x) = (gh, x), for  $g(h, x) \in G$  and  $x \in \mathbb{A}$ . An **apartment** is a set of the form

- $g.\mathbb{A}$ , for  $g \in G$ . The stabilizer of  $\mathbb{A}$  in G is N and if  $x \in \mathbb{A}$ , then the fixator of x in G is  $G_x$ . More generally, when  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{A}$ , then  $G_{\Omega}$  is the fixator of  $\Omega$  in G and  $G_{\Omega}$  permutes transitively the apartments containing  $\Omega$ . If A is an apartment, we transport all the notions that are preserved by  $W_{\Lambda}$  (for example segments, walls, faces, chimneys, etc.) to A. Then by [Héb22a, Corollary 3.7], if  $(\alpha_i)_{i\in I}$  and  $(\alpha_i^{\vee})_{i\in I}$  are free, then  $\mathcal{I}$  satisfies the following axioms:
- (MA II): Let A, A' be two apartments. Then  $A \cap A'$  is a finite intersection of half-apartments and there exists  $g \in G$  such that g.A = A' and g fixes  $A \cap A'$ .
- (MA III): if  $\mathfrak{R}$  is the germ of a splayed chimney and if F is a local face or a germ of a chimney, then there exists an apartment containing  $\mathfrak{R}$  and F.

We did not recall the definition of a chimney and we refer to [Rou11] for such a definition. We will only use the fact that a sector-germ is a particular case of a germ of a splayed chimney.

We also have:

- The stabilizer of A in G is N and N acts on  $A \subset \mathcal{I}$  via  $\nu$ .
- The group  $U_{\alpha,r} := \{x_{\alpha}(u) \mid u \in \mathcal{K}, \omega(u) \geq r\}$ , for  $\alpha \in \Phi, r \in \Lambda$ , fixes the half-apartment  $D(\alpha, r)$ . It acts simply transitively on the set of apartments in  $\mathcal{I}$  containing  $D(\alpha, r)$ .

The first point of the next proposition extends [BT72, Proposition 7.4.8] to masures.

- **Proposition 2.5.** 1. Let  $g \in G$ . Then  $\mathbb{A} \cap g^{-1}.\mathbb{A}$  is a finite intersection of half-apartments and there exists  $n \in N$  such that g.x = n.x for every  $x \in \mathbb{A} \cap g^{-1}.\mathbb{A}$ .
  - 2. Let  $g \in G$ . Then  $\{x \in \mathbb{A} \mid g.x = x\}$  is convex. In particular if  $\Omega$  is a subset of  $\mathbb{A}$ , then  $G_{\Omega} = G_{\text{conv}(\Omega)}$ , where  $\text{conv}(\Omega)$  is the convex hull of  $\Omega$ .
- *Proof.* 1). Let  $g \in G$ . We assume that  $\mathbb{A} \cap g^{-1}.\mathbb{A}$  is non-empty. Then it is a finite intersection of half-apartments by (MA II) and there exists  $h \in G$  such that  $hg.\mathbb{A} = \mathbb{A}$  and h fixes  $\mathbb{A} \cap g.\mathbb{A}$ . Then hg stabilizes  $\mathbb{A}$  and thus it belongs to N, by [Rou16, 5.7 5)]. We get 1) by setting n = hg.
- 2) Let  $g \in G$ ,  $\Omega_1 = \mathbb{A} \cap g^{-1}.\mathbb{A}$  and  $\Omega = \{x \in \mathbb{A} \mid g.x = x\}$ . We have  $\Omega \subset \Omega_1$ . Let  $n \in N$  be such that g.x = n.x for all  $x \in \Omega_1$ . Let  $f = \nu(n) : \mathbb{A} \to \mathbb{A}$ . Then  $\Omega = \Omega_1 \cap \{x \in \mathbb{A} \mid f(x) = x\}$ . As f is affine and  $\Omega_1$  is convex, we have that  $\Omega$  is convex.
- Remark 2.6. In 2.1.1, we did not assume the freeness of the families  $(\alpha_i)_{i\in I}$  and  $(\alpha_i^{\vee})_{i\in I}$ , since there are interesting Kac-Moody groups, which do not satisfy this assumption. For example,  $G := \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathcal{K}[u, u^{-1}]) \rtimes \mathcal{K}^*$  is naturally equipped with the structure of a Kac-Moody group associated with a root generating system  $\mathcal{S}$  having nonfree coroots. This group is particularly interesting for examples, since it is one of the only Kac-Moody groups in which we can make explicit computations. In [Héb22a], we proved that if  $(\alpha_i)_{i\in I}$  and  $(\alpha_i^{\vee})_{i\in I}$  are

free families, then the masure associated with G satisfies (MA II) and (MA III). Without this assumption we do not know. In [Rou16, Théorème 5.16], Rousseau proves that  $\mathcal{I}$  satisfies the axioms (MA2) to (MA5) of [Rou11]. We did not introduce these axioms since they are more complicated and a bit less convenient. However it is easy to adapt the proofs of this paper to use the axioms of [Rou11] instead of those of [Héb22a], for example, retractions are already available in [Rou11].

#### 2.3.5 Retraction centred at a sector-germ

Let  $\mathfrak{Q}$  be a sector-germ of  $\mathbb{A}$ . If  $x \in \mathcal{I}$ , then by (MA III), there exists an apartment A of  $\mathcal{I}$  containing  $\mathfrak{Q}$  and x. By (MA II), there exists  $g \in G$  such that  $g.A = \mathbb{A}$  and g fixes  $A \cap \mathbb{A}$ . One sets  $\rho_{\mathfrak{Q}}(x) = g.x \in \mathbb{A}$ . This is well-defined, independently of the choices of A and g, by (MA II). This defines the **retraction**  $\rho_{\mathfrak{Q}} : \mathcal{I} \to \mathbb{A}$  **onto**  $\mathbb{A}$  **and centred at**  $\mathfrak{Q}$ . When  $\mathfrak{Q} = +\infty$ , we denote it  $\rho_{+\infty}$ . If  $x \in \mathcal{I}$ , then  $\rho_{+\infty}(x)$  is the unique element of  $U^+.x \cap \mathbb{A}$ .

#### 2.3.6 Topology defined by a filtration

A filtration of G by subgroups is a sequence  $(V_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  of subgroups of G such that  $V_{n+1} \subset V_n$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Let  $(V_n)$  be a filtration of G by subgroups. The associated topology  $\mathscr{T}((V_n))$  is the topology on G for which a set V is open if for all  $g \in V$ , there exists  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $g.V_n \subset V$ .

Let  $(V_n)$ ,  $(\widetilde{V}_n)$  be two filtrations of G by subgroups. We say that  $(V_n)$  and  $(\widetilde{V}_n)$  are equivalent if for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exist  $m, \widetilde{m} \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $V_m \subset \widetilde{V}_n$  and  $\widetilde{V}_{\widetilde{m}} \subset V_n$ . This defines an equivalence relation on the set of filtrations of G by subgroups. Then  $(V_n)$  and  $(\widetilde{V}_n)$  are equivalent filtrations, if and only if  $\mathscr{T}((V_n)) = \mathscr{T}((\widetilde{V}_n))$ .

We say that  $(V_n)$  is **conjugation-invariant** if for all  $g \in G$ ,  $(gV_ng^{-1})$  is equivalent to  $(V_n)$ . Then  $\mathcal{T}((V_n))$  equips G with the structure of a topological group if and only if  $(V_n)$  is conjugation invariant, by [Mar18, Exercise 8.5].

## 3 Congruence subgroups

In this section, we define and study the congruence subgroups. They will be a key tool in order to define the topology  $\mathscr{T}$  in section 4. We prove however that the filtration  $(\ker \pi_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  is not conjugation-invariant. We also study how they decompose.

## 3.1 Definition of the congruence subgroup

**Proposition 3.1.** The fixator  $G_0$  of 0 in G is the group  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ .

*Proof.* For  $i \in I$ ,  $x_{\alpha_i}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $x_{-\alpha_i}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$  fix 0. Therefore by (2.7),  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O}) \subset G_0$ . By [Rou16, Proposition 4.14]

$$G_0 = U_0^{pm+} U_0^{nm-} N_0, (3.1)$$

where  $N_0 = \{n \in N \mid n.0 = 0\}$ . By [BHR22, 2.4.1 2)], we have

$$U_0^{pm+} = U_0^+ := \langle x_\alpha(u) \mid \alpha \in \Phi, u \in \mathcal{O} \rangle \cap U^+ \subset \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$$

and

$$U_0^{nm-} = U_0^- := \langle x_\alpha(u) \mid \alpha \in \Phi, u \in \mathcal{O} \rangle \cap U^- \subset \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O}).$$

For  $i \in I$ , set  $\widetilde{r}_i = x_{\alpha_i}(1)x_{-\alpha_i}(-1)x_{\alpha_i}(1) \in \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ . We have  $N = \langle \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{K}), \widetilde{r}_i \mid i \in I \rangle$ . Let  $n \in N_0$ . Write  $\nu^v(n) = w \in W^v$ , where  $\nu^v$  was defined in 2.2.1. Write  $w = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_k}$ , with  $k = \ell(w)$  and  $i_1, \dots, i_k \in I$ . Let  $n' = \widetilde{r}_{i_1} \dots \widetilde{r}_{i_k} \in N_0$ . By [Rou16, 1.6 4)]  $\nu^v(n') = w$  and  $t := n'^{-1}n \in T \cap \ker(\nu)$ . By [Rou16, 4.2 3)],  $t \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Therefore

$$N_0 = \langle \widetilde{r}_i \mid i \in I \rangle . \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}). \tag{3.2}$$

and in particular,  $N_0 \subset \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ . Proposition follows.

Recall that we assumed that  $\Lambda = \omega(\mathcal{K}^*) \supset \mathbb{Z}$ . If  $\omega(\mathcal{K}^*)$  is discrete, we can normalize  $\omega$  so that  $\Lambda = \mathbb{Z}$ . We fix  $\varpi \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $\omega(\varpi) = 1$ .

For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , we denote by  $\pi_n^{pma}: \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathcal{O}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  and  $\pi_n^{nma}: \mathfrak{G}^{nma}(\mathcal{O}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{nma}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  the morphisms associated with the canonical projection  $\mathcal{O} \to \mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O}$ . We denote by  $\pi_n$  the restriction of  $\pi_n^{pma}$  to  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ . By Proposition 2.2,  $\pi_n$  is also the restriction of  $\pi_n^{nma}$  to  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  (it is also the restrictions of  $\pi_n^{pma,w}: \mathfrak{G}^{pma,w}(\mathcal{O}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{pma,w}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  and  $\pi_n^{nma,w}: \mathfrak{G}^{nma,w}(\mathcal{O}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{nma,w}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$ , for  $w \in W^v$ ). By Proposition 2.2 and (2.7),  $\pi_n$ ,  $\pi_n^{pma}$  and  $\pi_n^{nma}$  are surjective. Their kernels are respectively called the n-th congruence subgroups of  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\mathfrak{G}^{nma}(\mathcal{O})$ .

The family  $(\ker \pi_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  is a filtration of G. We prove below that it is not conjugation-invariant when  $W^v$  is infinite, which motivates the introduction of other filtrations  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$ , for  $\lambda \in Y^+$  regular, in section 4.

**Lemma 3.2.** Let  $x \in \mathbb{A}$  be such that  $\alpha_i(x) > 0$  for all  $i \in I$ . Suppose that  $W^v$  is infinite. Then for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , there exists  $g \in \ker(\pi_n)$  such that  $g.x \neq x$ .

*Proof.* Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . As  $\Phi^+$  is infinite, there exists  $\beta \in \Phi^+$  such that  $\operatorname{ht}(\beta) > \frac{n}{\min_{i \in I} \alpha_i(x)}$ . Then  $\beta(x) > n$ . Let  $g = x_{-\beta}(\varpi^n) \in \ker \pi_n$ . Then the subset of  $\mathbb{A}$  fixed by g is  $\{y \in \mathbb{A} \mid -\beta(y) + n \geq 0\}$ , which does not contain x.

**Lemma 3.3.** Assume that  $W^v$  is infinite. Then  $(\ker(\pi_n))_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  is not conjugation-invariant.

Proof. Suppose that  $(\ker(\pi_n))$  is conjugation-invariant. Then the topology  $\mathscr{T}((\ker(\pi_n)))$  equips G with the structure of a topological group. We have  $\ker(\pi_1) \subset \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O}) = G_0$  and in particular  $G_0 = \bigcup_{g \in G_0} g \cdot \ker(\pi_1)$  is open. Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be such that  $\alpha_i(\lambda) = 1$  for all  $i \in I$  and  $t \in T$  be such that  $t.0 = \lambda$ . Then  $H := tG_0t^{-1}$  is open (since G is a topological group). As  $1 \in H$ , we deduce the existence of  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $\ker(\pi_n) \subset H$ . As H fixes  $\lambda$ , this implies that  $W^v$  is finite, by Lemma 3.2.

## 3.2 On the decompositions of the congruence subgroups

Let  $\mathfrak{m} = \{x \in \mathcal{O} \mid \omega(x) > 0\}$  be the maximal ideal of  $\mathcal{O}$  and  $\mathbb{k} = \mathcal{O}/\mathfrak{m}$ . Let  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}} : \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O}) \to \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathbb{k})$  be the morphism induced by the natural projection  $\mathcal{O} \to \mathbb{k}$ . When  $\omega(\mathcal{K}^*) = \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}} = \pi_1$ .

In this subsection we study  $\ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}}$ : we prove that it decomposes as the product of its intersections with  $U^-$ ,  $U^+$  and T (see Proposition 3.5), using the masure  $\mathcal{I}$  of G. We also describe  $U^- \cap \ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}}$  and  $U^+ \cap \ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}}$  through their actions on  $\mathcal{I}$  and we deduce that  $\ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}}$  fixes  $C_0^+ \cup C_0^-$ . It would be interesting to prove similar properties for  $\ker \pi_n$  instead of  $\ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}}$ , for  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . The difficulty is that when  $\omega$  is not discrete or  $n \geq 2$ ,  $\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n \mathcal{O}$  is no longer a field and very few is known for Kac-Moody groups over rings.

Let C, C' be two alcoves of the same sign based at 0. By [Héb20, Proposition 5.17], there exists an apartment A containing C and C'. Let  $g \in G$  be such that  $g.A = \mathbb{A}$  and  $g.C = C_0^+$ . Then g.C' is an alcove of  $\mathbb{A}$  based at 0 and thus there exists  $w \in W^v$  such that  $g.C' = w.C_0^+$ . We set  $d^{W^+}(C, C') = w$ , which is well-defined, independently of the choices we made (note that in [BGR16, 1.11] the "W-distance"  $d^{W^+}$  is defined for more general pairs of alcoves). Then  $d^{W^+}$  is G-invariant.

**Lemma 3.4.** Let C be a positive alcove of  $\mathcal{I}$  based at 0 and  $w \in W^v$ . Write  $w = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_k}$ , with  $k = \ell(w)$  and  $i_1, \dots, i_k \in I$ . Let  $\beta_1 = \alpha_{i_1}, \beta_2 = r_{i_1} \dots \alpha_{i_2}, \dots, \beta_k = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_{k-1}} \dots \alpha_{i_k}$ . Then  $\beta_1, \dots, \beta_k \in \Phi_+$  and we have  $\rho_{+\infty}(C) = w \cdot C_0^+$  if and only if there exists  $a_1, \dots, a_k \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $C = x_{\beta_1}(a_1) \dots x_{\beta_k}(a_k) \cdot \tilde{r}_{i_1} \dots \tilde{r}_{i_k} \cdot C_0^+$ .

*Proof.* As  $x_{\beta_1}(\mathcal{O})....x_{\beta_k}(\mathcal{O})$  fixes 0, an element of  $x_{\beta_1}(\mathcal{O})...x_{\beta_k}(\mathcal{O}).\widetilde{r}_{i_1}...\widetilde{r}_{i_k}.C_0^+$  is a positive alcove based at 0. The fact that  $\beta_1,...,\beta_k \in \Phi_+$  follows from [Kum02, 1.3.14 Lemma]. Thus  $x_{\beta_1}(\mathcal{O})....x_{\beta_k}(\mathcal{O}).\widetilde{r}_{i_1}...\widetilde{r}_{i_k}.C_0^+ \subset U^+.w.C_0^+$  and we have one implication.

We prove the reciprocal by induction on  $\ell(w)$ . Assume w=1. Then  $\rho_{+\infty}(C)=C_0^+$ . Let A be an apartment containing  $+\infty$  and C. Let  $g \in G$  be such that  $g.A=\mathbb{A}$  and g fixes  $A \cap \mathbb{A}$ . Then  $C=g^{-1}.C_0^+$ , by definition of  $\rho_{+\infty}$ . Moreover, A contains 0 and  $+\infty$  and thus it contains  $\operatorname{conv}(0,+\infty) \supset C_0^+$ . Therefore  $C=C_0^+$  and the lemma is clear in this case. Assume now that  $\ell(w) \geq 1$ .

Let  $C'_0 = C_0^+$ ,  $C'_1 = r_{i_1}.C_0^+$ , ...,  $C'_k = r_{i_1}...r_{i_k}.C_0^+ = C'$ . Let C be a positive alcove based at 0 and such that  $\rho_{+\infty}(C) = C'_k$ . Let A be an apartment containing C and  $+\infty$ . Let  $g \in G$  be such that  $g.A = \mathbb{A}$  and g fixes  $A \cap \mathbb{A}$ . Set  $C_i = g^{-1}.C'_i$ , for  $i \in [0, k]$ . Then g fixes  $+\infty$  and hence  $\rho_{+\infty}(x) = g.x$  for every  $x \in \mathbb{A}$ . Therefore  $\rho_{+\infty}(C_i) = C'_i$ , for  $i \in [0, k]$ . In particular,  $\rho_{+\infty}(C_{k-1}) = C'_{k-1}$ . By induction, we may assume that there exist  $a_1, \ldots, a_{k-1} \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $C_{k-1} = u\widetilde{v}.C_0^+$ , where  $u = x_{\beta_1}(a_1) \ldots x_{\beta_k}(a_{k-1})$  and  $\widetilde{v} = \widetilde{r}_{i_1} \ldots \widetilde{r}_{i_{k-1}}$ . Moreover we have

$$d^{W^+}(C_{k-1},C_k) = d^{W^+}(C'_{k-1},C'_k) = r_{i_k} = d^{W^+}\left(u^{-1}.C_{k-1},u^{-1}.C_k\right) = d^{W^+}\left(\widetilde{v}.C_0^+,u^{-1}.C_k\right).$$

Let P be the panel common to  $\widetilde{v}.C_0^+$  and  $u^{-1}.C_k$ . Then  $P \subset \beta_k^{-1}(\{0\})$ . Let D be the half-apartment delimited by  $\beta_k^{-1}(\{0\})$  and containing  $C_{k-1}$ . Then as  $\beta_k(C_{k-1}) = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_{k-1}}.\alpha_{i_k}(r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_{k-1}}.C_0^+) > 0$ , D contains  $+\infty$ . By [Rou11, Proposition 2.9], there

exists an apartment B containing D and  $u^{-1}.C_k$ . Let  $g' \in G$  be such that  $g'.B = \mathbb{A}$  and g' fixes  $\mathbb{A} \cap B$ . We have  $g'.u^{-1}.C_k = \rho_{+\infty}(C_k) = C'_k$ . By [Rou16, 5.7 7)],  $g' \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})U_{\beta_k,0}$  and as  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$  fixes  $\mathbb{A}$ , we can assume  $g' \in U_{\beta_k,0} = x_{\beta_k}(\mathcal{O})$ . Write  $g' = x_{\beta_k}(-a_k)$ , with  $a_k \in \mathcal{O}$ . Then  $C_k = u.x_{\beta_k}(a_k).C_k = x_{\beta_1}(a_1)...x_{\beta_k}(a_k).\widetilde{r}_{i_1}...\widetilde{r}_{i_k}.C_0^+$ , which proves the lemma.  $\square$ 

**Proposition 3.5.** 1. We have  $U_{C_{0}^{+}}^{nm-} = U^{-} \cap \ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}})$  and  $U_{-C_{0}^{+}}^{pm+} = U^{+} \cap \ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}})$ .

- 2. We have  $\ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}) = (\ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}) \cap U^{+}) \cdot (\ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}) \cap U^{-}) \cdot (\ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}) \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}))$ .
- 3. We have  $\ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}) \subset G_{C_0^+ \cup C_0^-}$ .

*Proof.* 2) Let  $u \in U_{C_0^+}^{nm-}$ . By definition, there exists  $\Omega \in C_0^+$  such that  $u \in U_{\Omega}^{nm-}$ . Let  $x \in C_f^v \cap \Omega$ . Then  $u \in \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_-} X_{\alpha}(\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq -\alpha(x)}) \cap G_0$ . As  $-\alpha(x) > 0$  for every  $\alpha \in \Delta_-$ , Proposition 2.2 implies:

$$U_{C_{+}^{nm-}}^{nm-} \subset \ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}). \tag{3.3}$$

Let  $g \in \ker(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}) \subset \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$ . Then g fixes 0 and  $g.C_0^+$  is a positive alcove based at 0. Write  $\rho_{+\infty}(g.C_0^+) = w.C_0^+$ , with  $w \in W^v$ . Write  $w = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_m}$ , with  $m = \ell(w)$  and  $i_1, \dots, i_m \in I$ . Let  $\widetilde{n} = \widetilde{r}_{i_1} \dots \widetilde{r}_{i_m} \in \mathfrak{N}(\mathcal{K})$ . By Lemma 3.4, there exists  $u \in \langle x_{\beta}(\mathcal{O}) \mid \beta \in \Phi_+ \rangle$  such that  $g.C_0^+ = u\widetilde{n}.C_0^+$ . Then  $g = u\widetilde{n}i$ , with  $i \in G_{C_0^+}$ . As  $C_0^+$  has a good fixator ([Rou16, 5.7 2)]), we have (by (2.8):

$$G_{C_0^+} = U_{C_0^+}^{pm+} U_{C_0^+}^{nm-} N_{C_0^+}.$$

As every element of  $C_0^+$  has non empty interior,  $N_{C_0^+} = \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Moreover,  $U_{C_0^+}^{pm+} = U_0^{pm+}$  and  $\mathcal{T}(\mathcal{O})$  normalizes  $U_0^{pm+}$  and  $U_{C_0^+}^{nm-}$ . Therefore,

$$G_{C_0^+}=\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}).U_0^{pm+}.U_{C_0^+}^{nm-}.$$

Write  $i = tu_+u_-$ , with  $t \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $u_+ \in U_0^{pm+}$  and  $u_- \in U_{C_0^{+m}}^{nm-}$ .

Therefore by (3.3), we have

$$\pi_{\Bbbk}(g) = 1 = \pi_{\Bbbk}(u\widetilde{n}tu_{+}u_{-}) = \pi_{\Bbbk}(u)\pi_{\Bbbk}(\widetilde{n}t)\pi_{\Bbbk}(u_{+})\pi_{\Bbbk}(u_{-}) = \pi_{\Bbbk}(u)\pi_{\Bbbk}(\widetilde{n}t)\pi_{\Bbbk}(u_{+}).$$

By [Rou16, 3.16 Proposition] or [Mar18, Theorem 8.118],

 $(\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathbb{k}), \mathfrak{N}(\mathbb{k}), \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathbb{k}), \mathfrak{U}^{-}(\mathbb{k}), \mathfrak{T}(\mathbb{k}), \{r_i \mid i \in I\})$  is a refined Tits system. By [Rou16, 3.16 Remarque], we have the Birkhoff decomposition

$$\mathfrak{G}^{pma}(\mathbb{k}) = \bigsqcup_{n \in \mathfrak{N}(\mathbb{k})} \mathfrak{U}^{+}(\mathbb{k}) n \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\mathbb{k}).$$

As  $\pi_{\Bbbk}(u) \in \mathfrak{U}^{+}(\Bbbk)$ ,  $\pi_{\Bbbk}(\widetilde{n}t) \in \mathfrak{N}(\Bbbk)$  and  $\pi_{\Bbbk}(u_{+}) \in \mathfrak{U}^{pma}(\Bbbk)$ , we deduce  $\pi_{\Bbbk}(\widetilde{n}t) = 1$ .

By [Rou06, 1.4 Lemme and 1.6], there exists a group morphism  $\nu_{\mathbb{k}}^{v}: \mathfrak{N}(\mathbb{k}) \to W^{v}$  such that  $\nu_{\mathbb{k}}^{v}(\widetilde{r}_{i}) = r_{i}$  for  $i \in I$  and  $\nu_{\mathbb{k}}^{v}(\mathfrak{T}(\mathbb{k})) = 1$ . Then  $\nu_{\mathbb{k}}^{v}(\widetilde{n}t) = w = 1$ . Therefore w = 1 and

 $g=utu_+u_-=u'tu_-$ , for some  $u'\in U_0^{pm+}$ , since t normalizes  $U_0^{pm+}$ . By Lemma 2.3 and by symmetry of the roles of  $U^{nm-}$  and  $U^{pm+}$ , we have  $u'\in U_{-C_0^+}^{pm+}$ . By (3.3) applied to  $U_{-C_0^+}^{pm+}$ , we have  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(g) = 1 = \pi_{\mathbb{k}}(u')\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(t)\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(u-) = \pi_{\mathbb{k}}(t)$  and thus

$$g \in U^{pm+}_{-C_0^-}.(T \cap \ker \pi_{\Bbbk}).U^{nm-}_{C_0^+} = U^{pm+}_{-C_0^-}.U^{nm-}_{C_0^+}.(T \cap \ker \pi_{\Bbbk}).$$

- By (3.3), we deduce 2). 
  3) We have  $U^{pm+}_{-C^+_0} = U^{pm+}_{-C^+_0 \cup C^v_f} \subset G_{C^+_0 \cup -C^+_0}, \ U^{nm-}_{C^+_0} = U^{nm-}_{C^+_0 \cup -C^v_f} \subset G_{C^+_0 \cup -C^+_0}$  and  $T \cap C^+_0 \cup C^+_0 \cup C^+_0$  $\ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}} \subset T \cap G_0 \subset G_{\mathbb{A}}$ , which proves 3).
- 1) We already proved one inclusion. Let  $u \in \ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}} \cap U^-$ . Then by what we proved above,  $u \in U^{pm+}_{-C_0^-}(T \cap \ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}}).U^{nm-}_{C_0^+}$ . By Lemma 2.3,  $u \in U^{nm-}_{C_0^+}$ , and the proposition follows.

Corollary 3.6. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then  $\ker \pi_n \subset U^{pm+}_{-C_0^+}.\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}).U^{nm-}_{C_0^+}$ .

**Remark 3.7.** Let  $u \in U^- \cap \ker \pi_{\mathbb{k}} = U^{nm-}_{C_0}$ . Write  $u = \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_-} X_{\alpha}(v_{\alpha})$ , where  $v_{\alpha} \in \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{O}$ , for every  $\alpha \in \Delta_-$ . Define  $\omega : \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K} \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$  by  $\omega(v) = \inf\{x \in \mathbb{R} \mid v \in \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq x}\}$ , for  $v \in \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}$ . Let  $\lambda \in Y$  be such that  $\alpha_i(\lambda) = 1$  for every  $i \in I$ . Let  $\Omega \in C_0^+$  be such that  $u \in U_{\Omega}^{nm-}$  and  $\eta \in \mathbb{R}_{+}^{*}$  be such  $\eta \lambda \in \Omega$ . Then  $u \in U_{\Omega}^{nm-}$  implies  $\omega(v_{\alpha}) \geq |\alpha(\eta \lambda)| = \eta \operatorname{ht}(\alpha)$ for every  $\alpha \in \Delta_-$ . In particular,  $\omega(v_\alpha)$  goes to  $+\infty$  when  $-\mathrm{ht}(\alpha)$  goes to  $+\infty$ .

#### Definition of topologies on G 4

In this section, we define two topologies  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  on G and compare them. For the first one, we proceed as follows. We define a set  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$  for every regular  $\lambda \in Y^+$ . We prove that it is actually a subgroup of  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  (Lemma 4.2) and we define  $\mathscr{T}$  as the topology associated with  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$ . We then prove that  $\mathscr{T}$  does not depend on the choice of  $\lambda$  and that it is conjugation-invariant (Theorem 4.8) and thus that  $(G, \mathcal{T})$  is a topological group. We then introduce the topology  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  associated with the fixators of finite subsets of  $\mathcal{I}$  and we end up by a comparison of  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ .

#### 4.1 Subgroup $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$

For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , we set  $T_n = \ker \pi_n \cap T \subset \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . For  $\lambda \in Y^+$  regular, we set

$$N(\lambda) = \min\{|\alpha(\lambda)| \mid \alpha \in \Phi\} \in \mathbb{N}^* \text{ and } \mathcal{V}_{\lambda} = U^{pm+}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}.U^{nm-}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}.T_{2N(\lambda)}.$$

By (2.9), we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} = (U^{+} \cap G_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}).(U^{-} \cap G_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}).(T \cap \ker \pi_{2N(\lambda)}) \subset G_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}. \tag{4.1}$$

The  $2N(\lambda)$  appearing comes from  $x_{-\alpha}(\varpi^n\mathcal{O}).x_{\alpha}(\varpi^n\mathcal{O}) \subset x_{\alpha}(\varpi^n\mathcal{O})x_{-\alpha}(\varpi^n\mathcal{O})\alpha^{\vee}(1+$  $\varpi^{2n}\mathcal{O}$ ) for  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , which follows from (2.1). To prove that  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$  is a group, the main difficulty is to prove that it is stable by left multiplication by  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-}$ . If G is reductive, we have  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-} = U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{--} := \langle x_{\alpha}(a) \mid \alpha \in \Phi_{-}, a \in \mathcal{K}, \omega(a) \geq |\alpha(\lambda)| \rangle$ . By induction, it then suffices to prove that  $x_{-\alpha}(\varpi^{|\alpha(\lambda)|}\mathcal{O})\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} \subset \mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$ , for  $\alpha \in \Phi_{+}$ . When G is no longer reductive, we have  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{--} \subseteq U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-}$  in general (see [Rou16, 4.12 3)]). The group  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-}$  is defined as a set of infinite products and so its seems difficult to reason by induction in our case. We could try to use the group  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{--} := \langle x_{\alpha}(a) \mid \alpha \in \Phi, a \in \mathcal{K}, \omega \geq |\alpha(a)| \rangle \cap U^{-}$  since it is sometimes equal to  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-}$  (for example when  $\lambda \in C_f^v$ ,  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-} = U_{-\lambda}^{nm-} = U_{\lambda}^{-} = U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{-}$  by [BHR22, 2.4.1 2)]). However it seems difficult since if  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$ , the condition  $\omega(a) + \alpha(\lambda) \geq 0$  allows elements with a negative valuation. In order to overcome these difficulties, we use the morphisms  $\pi_n$ , for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ .

By definition,

$$U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{pm+} = G \cap \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_+} X_{\alpha} \left( \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq f_{\Omega}([-\lambda,\lambda])} \right) \subset G \cap \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta_+} X_{\alpha} \left( \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}} \otimes \varpi^{N(\lambda)} \mathcal{O} \right).$$

By Proposition 2.2 we deduce  $U^{pm+}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]} \subset \ker(\pi_{N(\lambda)})$ . Using a similar reasoning for  $U^{nm-}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}$  we deduce

$$\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} \subset \ker(\pi_{N(\lambda)}). \tag{4.2}$$

For  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\alpha^{\vee} \in \Phi^{\vee}$ , one sets  $T_{\alpha^{\vee},n} = \alpha^{\vee}(1 + \varpi^n \mathcal{O}) \subset \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ .

**Lemma 4.1.** Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular and  $\alpha \in \Phi$ . Then  $U_{\alpha,[-\lambda,\lambda]}.U_{-\alpha,[-\lambda,\lambda]}.T_{\alpha^\vee,2N(\lambda)}$  is a subgroup of G.

Proof. Set  $\Omega = [-\lambda, \lambda]$ . Set  $H = U_{\alpha,\Omega}.U_{-\alpha,\Omega}.T_{\alpha^{\vee},2N(\lambda)}$ . It suffices to prove that H is stable under left multiplication by  $U_{\alpha,\Omega}, U_{-\alpha,\Omega}$  and  $T_{\alpha^{\vee},2N(\lambda)}$ . The first stability is clear and the third follows from Lemma 2.4 and the fact that  $T_{\alpha^{\vee},2N(\lambda)} \subset \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$  fixes  $\mathbb{A}$ . Let  $u_{-}, \widetilde{u_{-}} \in U_{-\alpha,\Omega}, u_{+} \in U_{\alpha,\Omega}$  and  $t \in T_{\alpha^{\vee},2N(\lambda)}$ . Write  $u_{-} = x_{-\alpha}(a_{-}), \ \widetilde{u}_{-} = x_{-\alpha}(\widetilde{a}_{-})$  and  $u_{+} = x_{\alpha}(a_{+})$ , for  $a_{-}, \widetilde{a}_{-}, a_{+} \in \mathcal{K}$ . We have  $\omega(\widetilde{a}_{-}), \omega(a_{-}), \omega(a_{+}) \geq |\alpha(\lambda)| \geq N(\lambda)$ . Then by (2.1), we have

$$\widetilde{u}_{-}u_{+}u_{-}t = x_{\alpha}\left(a_{+}(1+\widetilde{a}_{-}a_{+})^{-1}\right)x_{-\alpha}\left(\widetilde{a}_{-}(1+\widetilde{a}_{-}a_{+})^{-1}+a_{-}\right)\alpha^{\vee}(1+\widetilde{a}_{-}a_{+})t.$$

As  $\omega(1+\widetilde{a}_{-}a_{+})=1$ , we deduce that  $\widetilde{u}_{-}u_{+}u_{-}t\in H$ , which proves the lemma.  $\square$ 

Let  $w \in W^v$  and  $\Omega$  be a filter on  $\mathbb{A}$ . Recall that  $\mathfrak{G}^{pma,w}$  and  $\mathfrak{G}^{nma,w}$  are the completions of  $\mathfrak{G}$  with respect to  $w.\Delta_+$  and  $w.\Delta_-$  respectively. One defines  $U^{pm}_{\Omega}(w.\Delta_+)$  and  $U^{nm}_{\Omega}(w.\Delta_-)$  similarly as  $U^{pm+}_{\Omega}$  and  $U^{nm-}_{\Omega}$  in these groups.

**Lemma 4.2.** Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular. Then

1. 
$$V_{\lambda} = U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+}).U_{[\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-}).T_{2N(\lambda)}$$
 for every  $w \in W^{v}$ ,

2.  $V_{\lambda}$  is a subgroup of G.

*Proof.* (1) This follows the proof of [GR08, Proposition 3.4]. Set  $\Omega = [-\lambda, \lambda]$ . Let  $i \in I$  and  $\alpha = \alpha_i$ . By [GR08, 3.3.4)] and Lemma 4.1,

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{V}_{\lambda} &= U_{\Omega}^{pm}(\Delta_{+} \setminus \{\alpha\}).U_{\Omega}^{nm}(\Delta_{-} \setminus \{\alpha\}).U_{\alpha,\Omega}.U_{-\alpha,\Omega}.T_{2N(\lambda)} \\ &= U_{\Omega}^{pm}(\Delta_{+} \setminus \{\alpha\}).U_{\Omega}^{nm}(\Delta_{-} \setminus \{\alpha\}).U_{-\alpha,\Omega}.U_{\alpha,\Omega}.T_{2N(\lambda)} \\ &= U_{\Omega}^{pm}(\Delta_{+} \setminus \{\alpha\}).U_{-\alpha,\Omega}.U_{\Omega}^{nm}(\Delta_{-} \setminus \{\alpha\}).U_{\alpha,\Omega}.T_{2N(\lambda)} \\ &= U_{\Omega}^{pm}(r_{i}.\Delta_{+}).U_{\Omega}^{nm}(r_{i}.\Delta_{-}).T_{2N(\lambda)} \end{aligned}$$

Therefore  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$  does not change when  $\Delta_{+}$  is replaced by  $w.\Delta_{+}$ , for  $w \in W^{v}$ , which proves (1).

Let  $w \in W^v$  be such that  $\lambda \in w.C_f^v$ . By (1) we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} = U_{\Omega}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+}).U_{\Omega}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-}).T_{2N(\lambda)}.$$

Let  $t \in T$  be such that  $t.0 = \lambda$ . By Lemma 2.4, we have

$$tU_{\Omega}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+})t^{-1} = U_{t.\Omega}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+}) = U_{[0,2\lambda]}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+}) = U_{0}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+}).$$

Similarly,  $tU_{\Omega}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-})t^{-1} = U_{2\lambda}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-})$ . As T is commutative, we also have  $tT_{2N(\lambda)}t^{-1} = T_{2N(\lambda)}$ . In order to prove (2), it suffices to prove that

$$H := tU_{\Omega}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+})U_{\Omega}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-})T_{2N(\lambda)}t^{-1} = U_{0}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+})U_{2\lambda}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-})T_{2N(\lambda)}$$

is a subgroup of G. It suffices to prove that H is stable under left multiplication by  $U_0^{pm}(w.\Delta_+), U_{2\lambda}^{nm}(w.\Delta_-)$  and  $T_{2N(\lambda)}$ . The first stability is clear and the third follows from Lemma 2.4.

First note that by [Rou16, 5.7 1),

$$G_{[0,2\lambda]} = U_0^{pm}(w.\Delta_+)U_{2\lambda}^{nm}(w.\Delta_-)\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$$

$$\tag{4.3}$$

is a subgroup of G.

Let  $u_-, \widetilde{u_-} \in U^{nm}_{2\lambda}(w.\Delta_-), u_+ \in U^{pm}_0(w.\Delta_+), t \in T_{2N(\lambda)}$ . Let us prove that  $\widetilde{u}_-u_+u_-t \in H$ . We have  $\widetilde{u}_-u_+ = u_+(u_+^{-1}\widetilde{u}_-u_+)$ . By Proposition 2.2,  $U^{nm}_{2\lambda}(w.\Delta_-) \subset \ker \pi_{2N(\lambda)}$ . By Proposition 3.1,  $u_+ \in \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  and we have  $u_+^{-1}\widetilde{u}_-u_+ \in G_{[0,2\lambda]} \cap \ker \pi_{2N(\lambda)}$ . Therefore (4.3) implies that we can write  $u_+^{-1}\widetilde{u}_-u_+ = u_1^+u_1^-t_1$ , where  $u_1^+ \in U^{pm}_0(w.\Delta_+), u_1^- \in U^{nm}_{2\lambda}(w.\Delta_-)$  and  $t_1 \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . We have

$$\pi_{2N(\lambda)}(u_1^+u_1^-t_1) = 1 = \pi_{2N(\lambda)}(u_1^+t_1) = \pi_{2N(\lambda)}(u_1^+)\pi_{2N(\lambda)}(t_1).$$

As  $\mathfrak{B}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^{2N(\lambda)}\mathcal{O}) = \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^{2N(\lambda)}\mathcal{O}) \ltimes \mathfrak{U}^{pma,w}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^{2N(\lambda)}\mathcal{O})$  and as  $\pi_{2N(\lambda)}(\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})) \subset \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^{2N(\lambda)}\mathcal{O})$  and  $\pi_{2N(\lambda)}(\mathfrak{U}^{pma,w}(\mathcal{O})) \subset \mathfrak{U}^{pma,w}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^{2N(\lambda)}\mathcal{O})$ , we deduce  $\pi_{2N(\lambda)}(u_1^+) = \pi_{2N(\lambda)}(t_1) = 1$  and  $t_1 \in T_{2N(\lambda)}$ . We have

$$\widetilde{u}_{-}u_{+}u_{-}t = u_{+}u_{1}^{+}u_{1}^{-}t_{1}u_{-}t$$

and as  $T_{2N(\lambda)}$  normalizes  $U_{2\lambda}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-})$ ,  $\widetilde{u}_{-}u_{+}u_{-}t \in H$ , which proves the lemma.

- Remark 4.3. 1. Note that if  $\lambda \in Y^+$  is regular, then  $U^{pm+}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}U^{nm-}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}T_{2N(\lambda)+1}$  is not a subgroup of G. Indeed, take  $\alpha \in \Phi^+$  such that  $|\alpha(\lambda)| = N(\lambda)$ . Then  $x_{-\alpha}(\varpi^{N(\lambda)})x_{\alpha}(\varpi^{N(\lambda)}) = x_{\alpha}(\varpi^{N(\lambda)}(1+\varpi^{2N(\lambda)})^{-1})x_{-\alpha}(\varpi^{N(\lambda)}(1+\varpi^{2N(\lambda)})^{-1})\alpha^{\vee}(1+\varpi^{2N(\lambda)})$  and by Lemma 2.3, this does not belong to  $U^{pm+}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}U^{nm-}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}T_{2N(\lambda)+1}$ .
  - 2. For every  $k \in [0, 2N(\lambda)]$ ,  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{pm+}.U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-}.T_k = \mathcal{V}_{\lambda}.T_k$  is a subgroup of G, since  $T_k$  normalizes  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{pm+}$  and  $U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-}$  by Lemma 2.4. Note that for the definition of a topology, we could also have taken the filtration  $(U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+}.U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm-}.T_{k(n)})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$ , for any  $k(n) \in [0, 2nN(\lambda)]$  such that  $k(n) \xrightarrow[n \to +\infty]{} +\infty$ .
  - 3. As  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} = \mathcal{V}_{\lambda}^{-1}$  and by Lemma 2.4, we have  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} = U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{nm-} U_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}^{pm+} T_{2N(\lambda)}$ .

## 4.2 Filtration $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$

Let  $\Omega$  be a filter on  $\mathbb{A}$ . One defines  $\mathrm{cl}^{\Delta}(\Omega)$  as the filter on  $\mathbb{A}$  consisting of the subsets  $\Omega'$  of  $\mathbb{A}$  for which there exists  $(k_{\alpha}) \in \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta} \Lambda_{\alpha} \cup \{+\infty\}$  such that  $\Omega' \supset \bigcap_{\alpha \in \Delta} D(\alpha, k_{\alpha}) \supset \Omega$ , where  $\Lambda_{\alpha} = \Lambda$  if  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $\Lambda_{\alpha} = \mathbb{R}$  otherwise. Note that  $\mathrm{cl}^{\Delta}$  is denoted cl in [Rou11] and [Rou16]. By definition of  $U_{\Omega}^{pm+}$  and  $U_{\Omega}^{nm-}$ , we have

$$U_{\Omega}^{pm+} = U_{\Omega'}^{pm+} = U_{\text{cl}^{\Delta}(\Omega)}^{pm+} \text{ and } U_{\Omega}^{nm-} = U_{\Omega'}^{nm-} = U_{\text{cl}^{\Delta}(\Omega)}^{nm-},$$
 (4.4)

for any filter  $\Omega'$  such that  $\Omega \subset \Omega' \subset cl^{\Delta}(\Omega)$ .

**Lemma 4.4.** Let  $\lambda \in C_f^v$  and  $w \in W^v$ . Then  $\operatorname{cl}^{\Delta}([-w.\lambda, w.\lambda]) \supset (-w.\lambda + w.\overline{C_f^v}) \cap (w.\lambda - w.\overline{C_f^v})$ .

Proof. As  $\Delta$  and  $\Phi$  are  $W^v$ -invariant, we have  $w.\mathrm{cl}^{\Delta}(\Omega) = \mathrm{cl}^{\Delta}(w.\Omega)$  for every  $w \in W^v$ . Thus it suffices to determine  $\mathrm{cl}^{\Delta}([-\lambda,\lambda])$ . Let  $(k_{\alpha}) \in \prod_{\alpha \in \Delta} \Lambda_{\alpha} \cup \{+\infty\}$  be such that  $\bigcap_{\alpha \in \Delta} D(\alpha, k_{\alpha}) \supset [-\lambda, \lambda]$ . Let  $\alpha \in \Delta_+$ . Write  $\alpha = \sum_{i \in I} n_i \alpha_i$ , with  $n_i \in \mathbb{N}$  for  $i \in I$ . Then  $k_{\alpha} \geq \alpha(\lambda) = \sum_{i \in I} n_i \alpha_i(\lambda)$ . Let  $\alpha \in \Delta_-$ . We also have  $k_{-\alpha} \geq \sum_{i \in I} n_i \alpha_i(\lambda)$ .

Let  $x \in (-\lambda + C_f^v) \cap (\lambda - C_f^v)$ . Then  $-\alpha_i(\lambda) \leq \alpha_i(x) \leq \alpha_i(\lambda)$  for every  $i \in I$ . Then  $k_{-\alpha} \leq \sum_{i \in I} n_i \alpha_i(x) \leq k_{\alpha}$  and thus  $k_{\alpha} + \alpha(x) \geq 0$  and  $k_{-\alpha} - \alpha(x) \geq 0$ . Consequently,  $x \in \bigcap_{\alpha \in \Delta} D(\alpha, k_{\alpha})$  and thus

$$(-\lambda + C_f^v) \cap (\lambda - C_f^v) \subset \bigcap_{\alpha \in \Delta} D(\alpha, k_\alpha),$$

which proves the lemma.

The following lemma will be crucial throughout the paper. This is a rewriting of [BHR22, Lemma 3.2 and Lemma 3.5]. Although  $\omega$  is assumed to be discrete in [BHR22], the proofs of these lemma do not use this assumption.

**Lemma 4.5.** 1. Let  $a \in \mathbb{A}$  and  $g \in U^+$ . Then there exists  $b \in a - C_f^v$  such that  $g^{-1}U_b^{pm+}g \subset U_a^{pm+}$ .

- 2. Let  $y \in \mathcal{I}$ . Then there exists  $a \in \mathbb{A}$  such that  $U_a^{pm+}$  fixes y.
- 3. Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular and  $y \in \mathcal{I}$ . Then for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  large enough,  $U^{pm+}_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}$  fixes y.

*Proof.* By [BHR22, Lemma 3.2 and 3.5], we have 1) and 2). Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular. Write  $\lambda = w.\lambda^{++}$ , with  $\lambda^{++} \in C_f^v$  and  $w \in W^v$ . Let  $a \in \mathbb{A}$  be such that  $U_a^{pm+}$  fixes y. For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , we have  $\operatorname{cl}^{\Delta}([-n\lambda, n\lambda]) \supset n\left((-w.\lambda^{++} + w.\overline{C_f^v}) \cap (w.\lambda^{++} - w.\overline{C_f^v})\right)$ , which contains a, for  $n \gg 0$ . So for  $n \gg 0$ , we have  $U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+} \subset U_a^{pm+}$ , which proves 3). 

**Lemma 4.6.** Let  $\lambda, \mu \in Y^+$  be regular. Then  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  and  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\mu})_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  are equivalent.

*Proof.* Write  $\mu = v.\mu^{++}$ , where  $v \in W^v$  and  $\mu^{++} \in C_f^v$ . For  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , set

$$\Omega_{m\mu} = (-m\mu + v.\overline{C_f^v}) \cap (m\mu - v.\overline{C_f^v}).$$

By Lemma 4.4,  $\Omega_{m\mu} \subset \mathrm{cl}^{\Delta}([-m\mu, m\mu])$ . Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . As  $\Omega_{m\mu} = m\Omega_{\mu}$  and  $\Omega_{\mu}$  contains 0 in its interior, there exists  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq n}$  such that  $\Omega_{m\mu} \supset [-n\lambda, n\lambda]$ . Moreover, by (4.4),  $U_{[-m\mu,m\mu]}^{pm+} = U_{\Omega_{m\mu}}^{pm+} \subset U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+}$ , since  $\Omega' \mapsto U_{\Omega'}^{pm+}$  is decreasing for  $\subset$ . With the same reasoning for  $U^{nm-}$ , we deduce  $\mathcal{V}_{m\mu} \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . By symmetry of the roles of  $\lambda$  and  $\mu$ , we deduce the lemma. 

The end of this subsection is devoted to the proof of the fact that for every  $\lambda \in Y^+$ regular,  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  is conjugation-invariant.

**Lemma 4.7.** Let  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $a \in \mathcal{K}$ . Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular. Then  $(x_{\alpha}(a).\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}.x_{\alpha}(-a))_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$ is equivalent to  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\epsilon \in \{-,+\}$  be such that  $\alpha \in \Phi_{\epsilon}$ . Let  $w \in W^v$  be such that  $\epsilon w^{-1}.\alpha$  is simple. By symmetry, we may assume that  $\epsilon = +$ . By Lemma 4.6 we may assume that  $\lambda \in w.C_f^v$ Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . By Lemma 4.2, we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} = U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+})U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-})T_{2nN(\lambda)}.$$
  
=  $U_{-n\lambda}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+})U_{n\lambda}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-})T_{2nN(\lambda)}.$ 

Write  $\alpha = w.\alpha_i$ , for  $i \in I$ . By Lemma 4.5,

$$x_{w,\alpha_i}(a)U_{-m\lambda}^{pm}(w,\Delta_+)x_{w,\alpha_i}(-a) \subset U_{-n\lambda}^{pm}(w,\Delta_+), \tag{4.5}$$

for  $m \gg 0$ .

By [Rou16, Lemma 3.3],  $U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-}) = U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm}(w.(\Delta_{-} \setminus \{-\alpha_{i}\})).U_{-w.\alpha_{i},[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}$  and  $U_{-w.\alpha_{i},[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}$  normalizes  $U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm}(w.(\Delta_{-} \setminus \{-\alpha_{i}\})).$  By [Kum02, 1.3.11 Theorem (b4)],  $r_{i}.(\Delta_{-} \setminus \{-\alpha_{i}\}) = \Delta_{-} \setminus \{-\alpha_{i}\}$  and thus for  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

we have

$$U_{[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}^{nm}\left(w.(\Delta_{-}\setminus\{-\alpha_{i}\})\right) = U_{[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}^{nm}\left(wr_{i}(\Delta_{-}\setminus\{-\alpha_{i}\})\right)$$
$$= U^{nm}\left(wr_{i}(\Delta_{-}\setminus\{-\alpha_{i}\})\right) \cap U_{[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}^{nm}\left(wr_{i}.\Delta_{-}\right).$$

Moreover,

$$x_{w.\alpha_i}(a)U^{nm}(wr_i(\Delta_- \setminus \{-\alpha_i\}))x_{w.\alpha_i}(-a) = U^{nm}(wr_i(\Delta_- \setminus \{-\alpha_i\})), \tag{4.6}$$

by [Rou16, Lemma 3.3] (applied to  $wr_i(\Delta_- \setminus \{-\alpha_i\}) \subset wr_i\Delta_-$ ). By Lemma 4.5, for  $m \gg 0$ ,

$$x_{w.\alpha_i}(a)U_{[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}^{nm}(wr_i.\Delta_-)x_{w.\alpha_i}(-a) \subset U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm}(wr_i.\Delta_-). \tag{4.7}$$

Combining (4.6) and (4.7), we get

$$x_{w.\alpha_i}(a)U_{[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}^{nm}(w.\Delta_-\setminus\{-\alpha_i\})x_{w.\alpha_i}(-a)\subset U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm}(w.(\Delta_-\setminus\{-\alpha_i\})), \qquad (4.8)$$

for  $m \gg 0$ .

For  $b \in \mathcal{K}$  such that  $1 + ab \neq 0$ , we have

$$x_{w,\alpha_i}(a)x_{-w,\alpha_i}(b)x_{w,\alpha_i}(-a) = x_{-w,\alpha_i}\left(b(1+ab)^{-1}\right)\alpha^{\vee}(1+ab)x_{w,\alpha_i}(-a^2b(1+ab)^{-1}).$$

Therefore if  $m \gg 0$ ,  $x_{w,\alpha_i}(a)U_{-w,\alpha_i,[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}x_{w,\alpha_i}(-a) \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . Combined with (4.8) we get

$$x_{w,\alpha_i}(a)U_{m\lambda}^{nm}(w,\Delta_-)x_{w,\alpha_i}(-a) \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}, \tag{4.9}$$

for  $m \gg 0$ , since  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$  is a group.

Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and  $t \in T_{2m}$ . Then:

$$x_{w.\alpha_i}(a)tx_{w.\alpha_i}(-a) = tx_{w.\alpha_i} \left( a \left( w.\alpha_i(t^{-1}) - 1 \right) \right)$$

Therefore if  $m \geq nN(\lambda)$  and  $\omega\left(a\left(w.\alpha_{i}(t^{-1})-1\right)\right) \geq \omega(a) + 2mN(\lambda)$  is greater than  $|w.\alpha_{i}(n\lambda)|$ , then  $x_{w.\alpha_{i}}\left(a\left(w.\alpha_{i}(t^{-1})-1\right)\right) \in \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$  and  $x_{w.\alpha_{i}}(a)tx_{w.\alpha_{i}}(-a) \in \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . Combined with (4.9) and (4.5), we get  $x_{\alpha}(a).\mathcal{V}_{m\lambda}.x_{\alpha}(-a) \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ , for  $m \gg 0$ . Applying this to  $(x_{\alpha}(-a).\mathcal{V}_{k\lambda}.x_{\alpha}(a))_{k\in\mathbb{N}^{*}}$ , we get the other inclusion needed to prove that  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  and  $(x_{\alpha}(a).\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}.x_{\alpha}(-a))$  are equivalent.

**Theorem 4.8.** Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular. For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , set  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} = U^{pm+}_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}.U^{nm-}_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}.T_{2N(n\lambda)}$ . Then  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  is conjugation-invariant. Therefore, the associated topology  $\mathscr{T}((\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}))$  equips G with the structure of a Hausdorff topological group.

Proof. We need to prove that for every  $g \in G$ ,  $g(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})g^{-1}$  is equivalent to  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$ . Using Lemma 4.6, we may assume  $\lambda \in C_f^v$ . By [Rou06, Proposition 1.5], G is generated by T and the  $x_{\alpha}(a)$ , for  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $a \in \mathcal{K}$ . By Lemma 4.7, it remains only to prove that if  $t \in T$ , then  $(t\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}t^{-1})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  is equivalent to  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$ . Let  $t \in T$  and  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then by Lemma 2.4,

$$t \mathcal{V}_{m\lambda} t^{-1} = t U_{[-m\lambda, m\lambda]}^{pm+} t^{-1} . t U_{[-m\lambda, m\lambda]}^{nm-} t^{-1} . T_{2mN(\lambda)}$$
  
=  $U_{[t.(-m\lambda), t.m\lambda]}^{pm+} U_{[t.(-m\lambda), t.m\lambda]}^{nm-} T_{2mN(\lambda)}$ 

Set  $\Omega = (-\lambda + \overline{C_f^v}) \cap (\lambda - \overline{C_f^v})$ . Then by Lemma 4.4,  $\operatorname{cl}^{\Delta}([-m\lambda, m\lambda]) \supset m\Omega$ . Moreover,  $\operatorname{cl}^{\Delta}([t.(-m\lambda), t.m\lambda]) = t.\operatorname{cl}^{\Delta}([-m\lambda, m\lambda]) \supset t.m\Omega$ . Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then as  $\Omega$  contains 0 in

its interior,  $t.m\Omega \supset n\Omega$  for  $m \gg 0$ . Therefore (by (4.4))  $U^{pm+}_{[t.(-m\lambda),t.m\lambda]} \subset U^{pm+}_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}$  and  $U^{nm-}_{[t.(-m\lambda),t.m\lambda]} \subset U^{nm-}_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}$  for  $m \gg 0$ . Consequently,  $t\mathcal{V}_{m\lambda}t^{-1} \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$  for  $m \gg 0$ , which proves that  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  is conjugation-invariant.

It remains to prove that  $\mathscr{T}((\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}))$  is Hausdorff. For that it suffices to prove that  $\bigcap_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}=\{1\}$ . Let  $g\in\bigcap_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . Let  $n\in\mathbb{N}^*$ . Then as  $[-n\lambda,n\lambda]$  has a good fixator ([Rou16, 5.7 1)] and (2.8))  $g\in G_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}=U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+}.U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm-}.\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ , so we can write  $g=u_n^+u_n^-t_n$ , with  $(u_n^+,u_n^-,t_n)\in U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+}\times U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm-}\times \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . By Lemma 2.3,  $u_+:=u_n^+$  does not depend on n and thus  $u^+\in\bigcap_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+}=U_{\mathbb{A}}^{pm+}=\{1\}$ . Similarly,  $u^-:=u_n^-=1$ . Therefore  $t\in T\cap\bigcap_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}\ker\pi_n$ . Let  $(\chi_i)_{i\in[1,m]}$  be a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis of Y. Write  $t=\prod_{i=1}^m\chi_i(a_i)$ , with  $a_i\in\mathcal{O}^*$ , for  $i\in[1,m]$ . Let  $n\in\mathbb{N}$ . Then  $\pi_n(t)=\prod_{i=1}^m\chi_i(\pi_n(a_i))=1$  and thus  $a_i\in\bigcap_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}\varpi^n\mathcal{O}=\{0\}$ . Consequently, t=1 and t=1. Therefore t=1 and t=1 and t=1. Therefore t=1 and t=1 an

We denote by  $\mathscr{T}$  the topology  $\mathscr{T}((\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}))$ , for any  $\lambda \in Y^+$  regular.

Corollary 4.9. Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular. The filtrations  $(\ker \pi_n)_n$  and  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  are equivalent if and only if  $W^v$  is finite.

*Proof.* If  $W^v$  is infinite, this follows from Lemma 3.3 and Theorem 4.8. Assume now that  $W^v$  is finite. Then by (4.2),  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} \subset \ker \pi_{nN(\lambda)}$  for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ .

Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and  $g \in \ker \pi_n$ . By Corollary 3.6,  $g \in U^{pm+}_{-C_0^+} \cdot \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}) \cdot U^{nm-}_{C_0^+}$ . As  $W^v$  is finite,  $\Phi = \Delta$  (by [Kac94, Theorem 5.6]),  $U^{pm+}_{-C_0^+} = U^+_{-C_0^+} = \prod_{\alpha \in \Phi_+} x_\alpha(\mathfrak{m})$  and  $U^{nm-}_{C_0^+} = U^-_{C_0^+} = \prod_{\alpha \in \Phi_+} x_\alpha(\mathfrak{m})$ , for any (fixed) orders on  $\Phi_-$  and  $\Phi_+$ , where  $\mathfrak{m}$  is the maximal ideal of  $\mathcal{O}$ . Write  $g = u_+ t u_-$ , with  $g \in U^-_{C_0^+}$ ,  $t \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$  and  $u_- \in U^-_{C_0^+}$ . Then  $\pi_n(g) = \pi_n(u_+ t)\pi_n(u_-) = 1$ . Moreover,  $\pi_n(u_+ t) \in \mathfrak{B}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  and  $\pi_n(u_-) \in \mathfrak{B}^-(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$ , where  $\mathfrak{B} = \mathcal{U}^+ \times \mathfrak{T}$  and  $\mathfrak{B}^- = \mathfrak{U}^- \times \mathfrak{T}$  are two opposite Borel subgroups. Therefore  $\pi_n(u_+ t) \in \mathfrak{B}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O}) \cap \mathfrak{B}^-(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O}) = \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$ , by [Bor91, Theorem 14.1]. Therefore  $\pi_n(u_+) = \pi_n(u_-) = \pi_n(t) = 1$ . Write  $u_+ = \prod_{\alpha \in \Phi_+} x_\alpha(u_\alpha)$ , with  $u_\alpha \in \mathcal{O}$  for  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$ . Then  $\pi_n(u_+) = \prod_{\alpha \in \Phi_+} x_\alpha(\pi_n(u_\alpha)) = 1$ , by Proposition 2.2, and by [Mar18, Theorem 8.51], this implies  $\pi_n(u_\alpha) = 1$ , for every  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$ . Let  $N'(\lambda) = \max_{\alpha \in \Phi} |\alpha(\lambda)|$ . Then we have  $u_+ \in U^+ \cap G_{[-n\lambda/N'(\lambda),n\lambda/N'(\lambda)]}$ . Using a similar reasoning for  $U^-$  and (4.1), we deduce  $\ker \pi_n \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda/N'(\lambda)}$ . Therefore  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  and  $(\ker \pi_n)$  are equivalent.

## **Remark 4.10.** 1. If $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , then $\ker \pi_n$ is open for $\mathscr{T}$ , by (4.2).

- 2. The Iwahori subgroup  $G_{C_0^+} = K_I$  is open. Indeed, if  $\lambda \in Y \cap C_f^v$ , then  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} \subset K_I$  by (4.1). In particular,  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O}) \supset K_I$  is open.
- 3. Assume  $\mathfrak{G}$  is reductive, i.e  $W^v$  is finite. Then by Corollary 4.9,  $\mathscr{T}$  is the usual topology on G.

#### 4.3 Topology of the fixators

#### 4.3.1 Definition of the topology

Recall that if F is a subset of  $\mathcal{I}$ , we denote by  $G_F$  its fixator in G. In this subsection we study the topology  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$  which is defined as follows. A subset V of G is open if for every v in V, there exists a finite subset F of  $\mathcal{I}$  such that  $vG_F \subset V$ . Note that  $G_0 = \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  is open for this topology.

We begin by constructing increasing sequences of finite sets of vertices  $(F_n) = (F_n(\lambda))_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  such that  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  is the topology associated with  $(G_{F_n})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ .

We fix  $\lambda \in Y^+$  regular. We set  $F_0 = \emptyset$ . For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , we set

$$F_n = F_n(\lambda) = \{n\lambda, -n\lambda\} \cup \{x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0 \mid i \in I\} \cup F_{n-1}.$$
 (4.10)

Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . By [Rou16, 5.7 1)],  $[-n\lambda, n\lambda]$  has a good fixator and by Proposition 2.5, we have  $G_{\{n\lambda, -n\lambda\}} = G_{[-n\lambda, n\lambda]}$ . Therefore

$$G_{F_n} \subset G_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]} = U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+} \cdot U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm-} \cdot \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}). \tag{4.11}$$

We chose  $F_n$  as above for the following reasons. We want that when  $x \in \mathcal{I}$  and  $n \gg 0$ , an element of  $G_{F_n}$  fixes x. By Lemma 4.5, if  $u \in U^+$  (resp.  $U^-$ ), and if u fixes  $-n\lambda$  (resp.  $n\lambda$ ), for some n large, then u fixes x. However, if  $t \in T$ , as  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$  fixes  $\mathbb{A}$ , we need to require that t fixes elements outside of  $\mathbb{A}$ , and the choice of  $x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^n)$ .0 is justified by the lemma below.

**Lemma 4.11.** Let  $i \in I$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $t \in T$ . Then t fixes  $x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0$  if and only if  $\omega(\alpha_i(t)-1) \geq n$ .

Proof. We have  $t.x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0 = x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0$  if and only if  $x_{\alpha_i}(-\varpi^{-n})x_{\alpha_i}(\alpha_i(t)\varpi^{-n}).t.0 = 0$ . We have  $\rho_{+\infty}(x_{\alpha_i}(-\varpi^{-n})x_{\alpha_i}(\alpha_i(t)\varpi^{-n}).t.0) = t.0$  and thus if  $t.x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0 = x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0$ , we have t.0 = 0. Thus  $t.x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0 = x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0$  if and only if  $x_{\alpha_i}(\alpha_i(t) - 1)\varpi^{-n}.0 = 0$  if and only if  $\omega(\alpha_i(t) - 1) \ge n$ .

For  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , we set

$$T_{n,\Phi} = \{ t \in T \mid \omega(\alpha_i(t) - 1) \ge n, \forall i \in I \}$$

$$(4.12)$$

**Lemma 4.12.** Let  $y \in \mathcal{I}$ . Then there exists  $M \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $T_{M,\Phi}$  fixes y.

*Proof.* By the Iwasawa decomposition ((MA III)),  $y \in U^+.z$ , where  $z = \rho_{+\infty}(y)$ . Write  $y = x_{\beta_1}(a_1) \dots x_{\beta_k}(a_k).z$ , with  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\beta_1, \dots, \beta_k \in \Phi_+$ . Let  $t \in T$ . We have t.y = y if and only if

$$z = x_{\beta_k}(-a_k) \dots x_{\beta_1}(-a_1)tx_{\beta_1}(a_1) \dots x_{\beta_k}(a_k).z$$
  
=  $x_{\beta_k}(-a_k) \dots x_{\beta_2}(-a_2)tx_{\beta_1}((1-\beta_1(t^{-1}))a_1)x_{\beta_2}(a_2) \dots x_{\beta_k}(a_k).z$ 

Let  $M \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Assume that  $\alpha_i(t) - 1 \in \varpi^M \mathcal{O}$  for every  $i \in I$ .

Write  $\beta_1 = \sum_{i \in I} m_i \alpha_i$ , with  $m_i \in \mathbb{N}$  for every  $i \in I$ . Then  $\beta_1(t) = \prod_{i \in I} \alpha_i^{m_i}(t)$ . Therefore  $\beta_1(t) \in 1 + \varpi^M \mathcal{O}$ . For  $M \gg 0$ ,  $x_{\beta_1}((1 - \beta_1(t^{-1}))a_1)$  fixes  $x_{\beta_2}(a_2) \dots x_{\beta_k}(a_k).z$ , by Lemma 4.5. By induction on k we deduce that t fixes z for  $M \gg 0$ .

**Lemma 4.13.** 1. Let F be a finite subset of  $\mathcal{I}$ . Then there exists  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $G_{F_n}$  fixes F.

- 2. Let  $\lambda, \mu \in Y^+$  be regular. Then the filtrations  $(G_{F_n(\lambda)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  and  $(G_{F_n(\mu)})_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  are equivalent.
- 3. The topology  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  is the topology associated with  $\mathscr{T}((G_{F_n})_{n\in\mathbb{N}})$ .

*Proof.* 1) It suffices to prove that if  $y \in \mathcal{I}$ , then  $G_{F_n}$  fixes y for  $n \gg 0$ . Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then  $F_n \supset \{-n\lambda, n\lambda\}$  and by Proposition 2.5, we have  $G_{F_n} \subset G_{[-n\lambda, n\lambda]}$ .

 $F_n \supset \{-n\lambda, n\lambda\}$  and by Proposition 2.5, we have  $G_{F_n} \subset G_{[-n\lambda, n\lambda]}$ . By Lemma 4.5, there exists  $n_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $U_{[-n\lambda, n\lambda]}^{pm+}$  and  $U_{[-n\lambda, n\lambda]}^{nm-}$  fix y, for  $n \geq n_1$ . Let  $n \geq n_1$ . Let  $n_2 = n_2(n) \geq n$  be such that for every  $i \in I$ ,  $\langle U_{[-n_2, \lambda, n_2, \lambda]}^{pm+}, U_{[-n_2, \lambda, n_2, \lambda]}^{nm-} \rangle$  fixes  $x_{\alpha_i}(\varpi^{-n}).0$  for every  $i \in I$ . Let  $g \in G_{F_{n_2}}$ . Using (4.11), we write  $g = u_+u_-t$ , with  $(u_+, u_-, t) \in U_{[-n_2\lambda, n_2\lambda]}^{pm+} \times U_{[-n_2\lambda, n_2\lambda]}^{nm-} \times \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Then g fixes y if and only if t fixes y. Moreover,  $u_+u_-t$  fixes  $F_n$  and thus t fixes  $F_n$ . By Lemma 4.11, we deduce  $\omega((\alpha_i(t)-1)\geq n$  for every  $i \in I$ . By Lemma 4.12 we deduce that t fixes y, for  $n \gg 0$ . Thus  $G_{F_{n_2(n)}}$  fixes y for  $n \gg 0$ .

- 2) Follows from 1) by applying to  $F = F_m(\mu)$  and  $F_n = F_n(\lambda)$ , for  $m, n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and by symmetry of the roles of  $\lambda$  and  $\mu$ .
- 3) As  $F_n$  is finite for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ ,  $\mathscr{T}((G_{F_n}))$  is coarser than  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . But by 1),  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  is coarser that  $(\mathscr{T}_{G_{F_n}})$ .

**Proposition 4.14.** The topology  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  is the coarsest topology of topological group on G such that  $\mathfrak{G}^{min}(\mathcal{O})$  is open.

*Proof.* For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ ,  $G_{F_n} \subset \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  and thus  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  is open for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ .

Let now  $\mathscr{T}'$  be a topology of topological group on G such that  $\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  is open. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then for every element a of  $F_n$ , there exists  $g_a \in G$  such that  $g_a.0 = a$ . Then  $G_{F_n} = \bigcap_{a \in F_n} g_a.\mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O}).g_a^{-1}$  is open in G. Proposition follows.

## 4.3.2 Relation between $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ and $\mathscr{T}$

In this subsection, we compare  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  and  $\mathscr{T}$ . We prove that  $\mathscr{T}$  is finer than  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . When  $\mathcal{K}$  is Henselian, we prove that  $\mathscr{T} = \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  if and only if the fixator of  $\mathcal{I}$  in G is  $\{1\}$  (see Proposition 4.21).

Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular. For  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , we define  $F_n = F_n(\lambda)$  as in (4.10).

Let  $\mathcal{Z} = \bigcap_{n \in \mathbb{N}} T_{n,\Phi}$  (where the  $T_{n,\Phi}$  are defined in (4.12)) and  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} = \mathcal{Z} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Then  $\mathcal{Z} = \{t \in T \mid \alpha_i(t) = 1, \forall i \in I\}$  is the center of G by [Rém02, 8.4.3 Lemme].

**Lemma 4.15.** The fixator  $G_{\mathcal{I}}$  of  $\mathcal{I}$  in G is  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\bigcap_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*} G_{F_n} = \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ .

Proof. We have  $G_{\mathcal{I}} \subset G_{\mathbb{A}} = \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ , by [Rou16, 5.7 5)]. By Lemma 4.11,  $G_{\mathcal{I}} \subset T_{n,\Phi} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$  for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and thus  $G_{\mathcal{I}} \subset \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ . Let  $z \in \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $x \in \mathcal{I}$ . Write x = g.a, with  $a \in \mathbb{A}$ . Then z.x = gz.a = g.a = x and  $z \in G_{\mathcal{I}}$ .

Now let  $g \in \bigcap_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*} G_{F_n}$ . Then by Lemma 4.13, g fixes  $\mathcal{I}$ , which proves the lemma.  $\square$ 

**Lemma 4.16.** There exists an increasing map  $M : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$  whose limit is  $+\infty$  and such that for every  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$G_{F_n} \subset \mathcal{V}_{m\lambda}.(T_{M(n),\Phi} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})),$$

for  $m, n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $M(n) \ge m$  and  $n \ge m$ .

Proof. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Let  $M(n) \in \mathbb{N}$  be maximum such that  $U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm-}$ ,  $U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+}$ , fix  $F_{M(n)}$ . By Lemma 4.5,  $M(n) \to +\infty$ . Let  $g \in G_{F_n}$ . Using (4.11) we write  $g = u_+u_-t$ , with  $u_+ \in U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+}$ ,  $u_- \in U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm-}$  and  $t \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Let m' = M(n). Then  $m' \leq n$  and  $u_+, u_-$  fix  $F_{m'}$ . As g fixes  $F_{m'}$  we deduce t fixes  $F_{m'}$ . By Lemma 4.12,  $t \in T_{m',\Phi} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Therefore  $g \in \mathcal{V}_{m\lambda}$ .  $(T_{M(n),\Phi} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}))$ , which proves the lemma.

**Lemma 4.17.** Let  $\mathbb{A}^* = X \otimes \mathbb{R}$ ,  $Q' = \bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathbb{Q}(\alpha_i) \cap X \subset \mathbb{A}^*$  and d be the dimension of Q' as a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -vector space. Then there exists a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis  $(\chi_1, \ldots, \chi_\ell)$  of X such that  $(\chi_1, \ldots, \chi_d)$  is a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis of Q'.

Proof. Let  $x \in X$  and  $n \in \mathbb{Z} \setminus \{0\}$ . Assume that  $nx \in Q'$ . Then  $x \in Q'$ . Therefore X/Q' is torsion-free. Let  $(e_{d+1}, \ldots, e_{\ell}) \in (X/Q')^{\ell-d}$  be a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis of X/Q'. For  $j \in [d+1, \ell]$ , take  $\chi_j \in X$  whose reduction modulo Q' is  $e_j$ . Choose a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis  $(\chi_1, \ldots, \chi_d)$  of X'. Then  $(\chi_1, \ldots, \chi_\ell)$  satisfies the condition of the lemma.

**Lemma 4.18.** Assume K to be Henselian. Let  $a \in \mathcal{O}$  and  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Assume  $\omega(a^m - 1) > 0$ . Then we can write a = b + c, with  $b \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $b^m = 1$  and  $\omega(c) > 0$ .

Proof. Let  $\mathbb{k} = \mathcal{O}/\mathfrak{m}$  be the residual field and  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}} : \mathcal{O} \to \mathcal{O}/\mathfrak{m}$  be the natural projection. Let p be the characteristic of  $\mathbb{k}$ . If p = 0, we set m' = m and k = 0. If p > 0, we write  $m = p^k m'$ , with  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $m' \in \mathbb{N}$  prime to p. We have  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(a^m) = \pi_{\mathbb{k}}(a)^m = \pi_{\mathbb{k}}(1)$ . We have  $(\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(a)^{m'} - 1)^{p^k} = 0$  and thus  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(a)^{m'} = \pi_{\mathbb{k}}(1)$ . Let Z be an indeterminate. We have  $\overline{Z^{m'} - 1} = \overline{(Z - a)}Q_{\mathbb{k}}$ , where the bar denotes the reduction modulo  $\mathfrak{m}[Z]$  and  $Q_{\mathbb{k}} \in \mathbb{k}[Z]$  is prime to  $\overline{Z - a}$ . As  $\mathcal{O}$  is Henselian, we can write  $Z^{m'} - 1 = (Z - b)Q$ , where  $b \in \mathcal{O}$  is such that  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(b) = \pi_{\mathbb{k}}(a)$  and  $Q \in \mathcal{O}[Z]$  is such that  $\overline{Q} = Q_{\mathbb{k}}$ . Then  $\pi_{\mathbb{k}}(b - a) = 0$  and we get the lemma, with c = b - a.

The following lemma was suggested to me by Guy Rousseau.

**Lemma 4.19.** Assume K to be Henselian. Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then there exists  $K \in \mathbb{N}^*$ ,  $K' \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and  $a \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $\omega(a^m - 1) \geq n$ , we can write a = b + c, with  $b, c \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $b^m = 1$  and  $\omega(c) \geq n/K - K'$ .

*Proof.* We first assume that  $\mathcal{K}$  has characteristic p > 0. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and  $a \in \mathcal{O}$  be such that  $\omega(a^m - 1) \geq n$ . Write  $m = m'p^k$ , with  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $m' \in \mathbb{N}$  prime to p.

We have  $a^m - 1 = (a^{m'} - 1)^{p^k}$  and thus  $\omega(a^{m'} - 1) = \omega(a^m - 1)/p^k \ge n/p^k > 0$ . By Lemma 4.18, we can write a = b + c, with  $b, c \in \mathcal{O}$ ,  $b^{m'} = 1$  and  $\omega(c) > 0$ . We have  $a^{m'} - 1 = \overline{m'}b^{m'-1}c + \sum_{i=2}^{m'} \overline{\binom{m'}{i}}c^ib^{m-i}$ , where  $\overline{x}$  is the image of x in  $\mathcal{K}$ , if  $x \in \mathbb{Z}$ . As m' is prime to p,  $\overline{m'}$  is a root of 1 and thus we have  $\omega(\overline{m'}) = 0$ . As  $b^{m'} = 1$ ,  $\omega(b) = 0$ . Therefore  $\omega(c) = \omega(\overline{m'}b^{m-1}c) < \omega(\overline{\binom{m'}{i}}b^{m'-i}c^i)$  for  $i \in [2, m']$ . Consequently  $\omega(a^{m'} - 1) = \omega(c)$  and  $\omega(a^m - 1) = p^k\omega(a^{m'} - 1) = p^k\omega(c) \ge n$ . This proves the lemma in this case, with K' = 0 and  $K = p^k$ .

We now assume that K has characteristic 0. Then by [Gre66, Theorem 1] and [Rou77, Annexe A4] (for the case where  $\omega(K^*)$  is not discrete) applied with  $F = \{Z^m - 1\}$  (where Z is an indeterminate), there exist  $K \in \mathbb{N}^*$ ,  $K' \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , for every  $a \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $\omega(a^m - 1) \geq n$ , we can write a = b + c, with  $b, c \in \mathcal{O}$ ,  $b^m = 1$  and  $\omega(c) \geq n/K - K'$ , which proves the lemma in this case.

**Lemma 4.20.** Assume K to be Henselian. There exist  $K_1 \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$ ,  $L \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for every  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq L}$ ,  $T_{n,\Phi} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}) \subset \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}.T_{n/K_1}$ .

Proof. We keep the same notation as in Lemma 4.17. Let  $(\chi_1^{\vee}, \ldots, \chi_{\ell}^{\vee}) \in Y^{\ell}$  be the dual basis of  $(\chi_1, \ldots, \chi_{\ell})$ . For  $i \in I$ , we write  $\alpha_i = \sum_{j=1}^{\ell} n_{j,i} \chi_j$ , with  $n_{j,i} \in \mathbb{Z}$  for all i, j. We have  $n_{j,i} = 0$  for  $j \in [d+1, \ell]$ . Set  $\widetilde{t} = \prod_{j=d+1}^{\ell} \chi_j^{\vee}(\chi_j(t)) \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Then  $\alpha_i(\widetilde{t}) = 1$  for every  $i \in I$  and thus  $\widetilde{t} \in \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ .

For  $j \in [1, d]$ , write  $\chi_j = \sum_{i \in I} m_{i,j} \alpha_i$ , with  $m_{i,j} \in \mathbb{Q}$  for every  $i \in I$ . Take  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $mm_{i,j} \in \mathbb{Z}$  for every  $(i,j) \in I \times [1,d]$ . Let  $j \in [1,d]$ . We have

$$\chi_j(t)^m = \prod_{j=1}^d \alpha_j(t)^{mm_{i,j}} \in 1 + \varpi^n \mathcal{O}.$$

Using Lemma 4.19 we can write  $\chi_j(t) = b_j + c_j$ , with  $b_j, c_j \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $b_j^m = 1$  and  $\omega(c_j) \geq n/K - K'$ , with the same notation as in Lemma 4.19. Set  $c_j' = c_j b_j^{-1} \in \mathcal{O}$ . As  $b_j$  is a root of 1, we have  $\omega(b_j) = 0$  and thus  $\omega(c_j) = \omega(c_j') \geq n/K - K'$ . We have  $b_j + c_j = b_j(1 + c_j')$ .

Set  $t' = \prod_{j=1}^{d} \chi_{j}^{\vee}(b_{j})$  and  $t'' = \prod_{j=1}^{d} \chi_{j}^{\vee}(1+c'_{j})$ . Then  $\chi_{j}(t') = b_{j}$  and  $\chi_{j}(t'') = 1+c'_{j}$ , for  $j \in [1, d]$ . For  $i \in I$ , we have  $\alpha_{i}(t) = \alpha_{i}(t')\alpha_{i}(t'')\alpha_{i}(t) = \alpha_{i}(t')\alpha_{i}(t'')$  and  $\alpha_{i}(t'') \in 1 + \varpi^{n/K-K'}\mathcal{O}$  (when  $n/K - K' \notin \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\varpi^{n/K-K'}\mathcal{O}$  is just a notation for  $\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq n/K-K'}$ ). As  $\alpha_{i}(t) \in 1 + \varpi^{n/K-K'}\mathcal{O}$  we deduce  $\alpha_{i}(t') \in 1 + \varpi^{n/K-K'}\mathcal{O}$  (replacing K by K + 1 if  $K \leq 1$ ).

Let  $F = \{ \xi \in \mathcal{O} \mid \xi^m = 1 \}$ . Then F is finite. Let  $L' = \max \{ \omega(\xi - 1) \mid \xi \in F \setminus \{1\} \}$ . Let  $L \in \mathbb{N}$  be such that  $L/K - K' \geq L'$ . For  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq L}$ , we have  $n/K - K' \geq L'$ , we have  $\alpha_i(t') = 1$  for  $i \in I$  and  $t' \in \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ . Maybe increasing L, we can assume that  $K_1 := 1/K - K'/L > 0$ . Then for  $n \geq L$ , we have  $n/K - K' \geq n(1/K - K'/L) \geq nK_1$ .

Consequently, for  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq L}$  and  $t \in T_{n,\Phi}$ , we have  $t = t'\widetilde{t}t''$ , with  $t'\widetilde{t} \in \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $t'' \in T_{n/K_1}$ , which proves the lemma.

**Proposition 4.21.** The topology  $\mathscr{T}$  is finer than  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . If  $\mathcal{K}$  is Henselian, then we have  $\mathscr{T} = \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  if and only if  $\mathscr{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} = \{1\}$  if and only if  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  is Hausdorff.

*Proof.* Let  $x \in \mathcal{I}$  and  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then by Lemma 4.5,  $U_{[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}^{pm+}$  and  $U_{[-m\lambda,m\lambda]}^{nm-}$  fix x, for  $m \gg 0$ . By Lemma 4.12,  $T_{2mN(\lambda)}$  fix x and thus  $\mathcal{V}_{m\lambda}$  fixes x for  $m \gg 0$ . Thus if  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ ,  $\mathcal{V}_{m\lambda} \subset G_{F_n}$  for  $m \gg 0$  and  $\mathscr{T}$  is finer than  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ .

If  $\mathscr{T} = \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ , then by Theorem 4.8,  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  is Hausdorff. Therefore  $\bigcap_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*} G_{F_n} = \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} = \{1\}$  by Lemma 4.15.

Assume K is Henselian. Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then by Lemma 4.16 and Lemma 4.20, there exist  $K_1 \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$  and  $L \in \mathbb{N}$  such that

$$G_{F_n} \subset \mathcal{V}_{m\lambda}.\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}.T_{M(n)/K_1},$$

for  $n \geq \min(m, L)$ , with  $M(n) \underset{n \to +\infty}{\to} +\infty$ . Therefore if  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} = 1$  we have

$$G_{F_n} \subset \mathcal{V}_{m\lambda}.T_{M(n)/K_1} \subset \mathcal{V}_{m\lambda},$$

for n such that  $M(n)/K \geq 2mN(\lambda)$ , and thus  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  and  $(G_{F_n})$  are equivalent, which proves the proposition.

- **Remark 4.22.** 1. If  $(\alpha_i)_{i\in I}$  is a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis of X, then  $\mathscr{T} = \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . Indeed, assume that  $(\alpha_i)_{i\in I}$  is a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -basis of X. Let  $(\chi_i^{\vee})_{i\in I}$  be the dual basis. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and  $t \in T_{n,\Phi} \cap \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Write  $t = \prod_{i\in I} \chi_i^{\vee}(a_i)$ , with  $a_i \in \mathcal{O}^*$  for  $i \in I$ . Then  $\pi_n(t) = \prod_{i\in I} \chi_i^{\vee}(\pi_n(a_i))$  and  $\pi_n(t) = 1$  if and only if  $\pi_n(a_i) = 1$  for all  $i \in I$ . Now  $\alpha_i(t) = a_i$  and thus  $t \in T_{n,\Phi}$  if and only if  $t \in T_n$ . Therefore  $\mathscr{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} = \bigcap_{n \in \mathbb{N}} T_n = \{1\}$ .
  - 2. Note that by Lemma 4.16, the set of left  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ -invariant open subsets of G are the same for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  and  $\mathscr{T}$ . Indeed, let  $V \subset G$  be a non empty left  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ -invariant open subset of G for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . Then for every  $v \in V$ , there exists  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $vG_{F_n} \subset V$ . By Lemma 4.16,  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O}).G_{F_n} \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$  and thus V is open for  $\mathscr{T}$ .
  - 3. Assume that K is local. By 2), if  $\tau \in \operatorname{Hom}_{Gr}(Y, \mathbb{C}^*)$ , then  $I(\tau)_{\mathscr{T}} = I(\tau)_{\mathscr{T}_{Fix}}$  (see (1.1) for the definition). Indeed,  $\delta^{1/2}$  and  $\tau$  are maps from  $Y = T/\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$  to  $\mathbb{C}^*$  and thus their extensions to B are left  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ -invariant. Therefore any element of  $\widehat{I(\tau)}$  is left  $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ -invariant.

## 5 Properties of the topologies

In this section, we study the properties of the topologies  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . In 5.1, we prove that when G is not reductive,  $\mathscr{T}$  is strictly coarser than the Kac-Peterson topology on G (Proposition 5.4). In 5.2, we prove that certain subgroups of G are closed for  $\mathscr{T}$ . In 5.3, we prove that the compact subsets of G have empty interior. In 5.4, we describe the topology in the case of affine  $SL_2$ , under some assumption.

## 5.1 Comparison with the Kac-Peterson topology on G

In [KP83], Kac and Peterson defined a topology of topological group on  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathbb{C})$ . This topology was then studied in [HKM13] and generalized in [HKM13, 7]: Hartnick, Köhl and Mars define a topology of topological group on  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{F})$  for  $\mathcal{F}$  a local field (Archimedean or not), taking into account the topology of  $\mathcal{F}$ . The aim of this section is to prove that the topologies we defined on  $G = \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$  are strictly coarser than the Kac-Peterson topology on G, unless G is reductive. As  $\mathcal{F}_{\text{Fix}}$  is coarser than  $\mathcal{F}$  it suffices to prove that  $\mathcal{F}$  is strictly coarser than  $\mathcal{F}_{KP}$ . To that end, we prove that  $\mathcal{F}$  is coarser than  $\mathcal{F}_{KP}$  and that the topologies induced by  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{F}_{KP}$  on a subset of  $B := TU^+$  differ, using the description of  $\mathcal{F}_{KP}$  given in [HKM13, 7].

We assume that  $\mathcal{K}$  is local, in particular,  $\omega(\mathcal{K}^*) = \mathbb{Z}$ . We equip  $\mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K})$  with the topology associated to  $(\ker \pi_n^{\mathrm{SL}_2})_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$ , where  $\pi_n^{\mathrm{SL}_2} : \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}) \to \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})$  is the natural projection. We denote by  $x_+$  (resp.  $x_-$ ) the morphism of algebraic groups  $a \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 1 & a \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$  (resp.  $a \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ a & 1 \end{pmatrix}$ ) for a in a ring  $\mathscr{R}$ . Using Corollary 3.6, it is easy to check that

$$\ker \pi_n^{\mathrm{SL}_2} = x_+(\varpi^n \mathcal{O}).x_-(\varpi^n \mathcal{O}).\left(\left(\begin{smallmatrix} 1+\varpi^n \mathcal{O} & 0\\ 0 & 1+\varpi^n \mathcal{O} \end{smallmatrix}\right)\cap \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K})\right),$$

and thus  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}^{\mathrm{SL}_2})$  is equivalent to  $(\ker \pi_n^{\mathrm{SL}_2})$  for any regular  $\lambda \in Y_{\mathrm{SL}_2}$ .

We equip T with its usual topology  $\mathscr{T}_T$ , via the isomorphism  $T \simeq (\mathcal{K}^*)^m$ , for m the rank of X. This is the topology  $\mathscr{T}((\ker \pi_n|_T)_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*})$ . As we shall see (Proposition 5.4), this is the topology induced by  $\mathscr{T}$  on T.

For  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$ , let  $\varphi_\alpha : \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}) \to G$  be defined by  $\varphi_\alpha \circ x_\pm = x_{\pm \alpha}$  and let  $G_\alpha$  be its image in G. We equip  $G_\alpha$  with the quotient topology  $\mathcal{T}_{G_\alpha}$  inherited from  $\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{K})$  via  $\varphi_\alpha$ . Let  $\Sigma = \{\alpha_i \mid i \in I\}$  and  $\Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}$  be the set of finite sequences of elements of  $\Sigma$ . For  $\underline{\alpha} = (\alpha_0, \dots, \alpha_k) \in \Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}$ , where  $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , one sets  $G_{\underline{\alpha}} = G_{\alpha_0} \dots G_{\alpha_k} \subset G$ . Note that  $G_{\underline{\alpha}}$  is not a subgroup of G in general. If  $\underline{\alpha}, \underline{\beta} \in \Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}$ , we write  $\underline{\alpha} \leq \underline{\beta}$  if  $\underline{\alpha}$  appears as an ordered subtuple of  $\beta$ . Then  $\underline{\leq}$  is a preorder on  $\Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}$  and  $(\Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}, \underline{\leq})$  is a directed poset.

We equip  $TG_{\underline{\alpha}}$  with the topology  $\mathscr{T}_{TG_{\underline{\alpha}}}$  obtained as the quotient topology with respect to the multiplication map

$$m_{\underline{\alpha}}: (T, \mathscr{T}_T) \times (G_{\alpha_1}, \mathscr{T}_{G_{\alpha_1}}) \times \ldots \times (G_{\alpha_k}, \mathscr{T}_{G_{\alpha_k}}) \twoheadrightarrow TG_{\underline{\alpha}}.$$
 (5.1)

In [HKM13, Definition 7.8], the authors define the Kac-Peterson topology  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$  on G as the direct limit of the directed system  $\{(TG_{\underline{\alpha}}, \mathscr{T}_{TG_{\underline{\alpha}}}) \mid \underline{\alpha} \in \Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}\}$ . In other words, a subset V of G is open for  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$  if and only if  $V \cap TG_{\underline{\alpha}}$  is open for every  $\underline{\alpha} \in \Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}$ .

**Lemma 5.1.** Let  $w \in W^v$ . Assume that  $wr_i < w$  for every  $i \in I$  (for the Bruhat order on  $W^v$ ). Then  $W^v$  is finite.

Proof. By [Kum02, 1.3.13 Lemma], we have  $w.\alpha_i \in \Phi_-$  for every  $i \in I$ . Let  $\lambda \in C_f^v$ . Then  $\alpha_i(w^{-1}.\lambda) < 0$  for every  $i \in I$  and thus  $w^{-1}.\lambda \in -C_f^v$ . Thus  $\lambda \in \mathring{\mathcal{T}} \cap -\mathring{\mathcal{T}}$ . By [Kum02, 1.4.2 Proposition] we deduce that  $\Phi$  is finite and thus  $W^v$  is finite.

We equip  $W^v$  with the **right weak Bruhat order**  $\leq$ : for every  $v, w \in W^v$ ,  $v \leq w$  if  $\ell(v) + \ell(v^{-1}w) = \ell(w)$ . We assume that  $W^v$  is infinite. By Lemma 5.1, there exists a sequence  $(w_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}} \in (W^v)^{\mathbb{N}}$  such that  $w_0 = 1$ ,  $\ell(w_{i+1}) = \ell(w_i) + 1$  and  $w_i \leq w_{i+1}$  for every  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ .

For  $w \in W^v$ , one sets  $\operatorname{Inv}(w) = \{\alpha \in \Phi_+ \mid w^{-1}.\alpha \in \Phi_-\}$ . Let  $U_w = \langle U_\alpha \mid \alpha \in \operatorname{Inv}(w) \}$ . By [CR09, Lemma 5.8], if  $w = r_{i_1} \dots r_{i_k}$ , with  $k = \ell(w)$  and  $i_1, \dots, i_k \in I$ , then  $U_w = U_{\alpha_{i_1}}.U_{r_{i_1}.\alpha_{i_2}}\dots U_{r_{i_1}...r_{i_{k-1}}.\alpha_{i_k}}$  and every element of  $U_w$  admits a unique decomposition in this product. By [HKM13, Proposition 7.27], as a topological space, B is the colimit  $\lim_{\to} TU_w$  (note that  $(W^v, \preceq)$  is not directed). Let  $U' = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} U_{w_n}$ . Then the topology induced on TU' by  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$  is the topology of the direct limit  $\lim_{\to} TU_{w_n}$ : a subset V of TU' is open if and only if  $V \cap TU_{w_n}$  is open for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ .

For  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , write  $w_{n+1} = w_n r_i$ , where  $i \in I$ . Set  $\beta[n] = w_n \cdot \alpha_i$ . Then  $\operatorname{Inv}(w_n) = \{\beta[i] \mid i \in [1, n]\}$ , by [Kum02, 1.3.14 Lemma].

By [HKM13, Lemma 7.26], if  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  then the map  $m = m_n : T \times (\mathcal{K})^n \to TU_{w_n}$  defined by  $m(t, a_1, \ldots, a_n) = tx_{\beta[1]}(a_1) \ldots x_{\beta[n]}(a_n)$  is a homeomorphism, when  $TU_{w_n}$  is equipped with the the restriction of  $\mathcal{T}_{KP}$ .

Recall that  $\mathscr{T} = \mathscr{T}((\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}))$  for any  $\lambda \in Y^+ \cap C_f^v$ . Define ht:  $Q_+ = \bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathbb{Z} \alpha_i \to \mathbb{Z}$  by  $\operatorname{ht}(\sum_{i \in I} n_i \alpha_i) = \sum_{i \in I} n_i$ , for  $(n_i) \in \mathbb{Z}^I$ .

**Lemma 5.2.** Assume that  $W^v$  is infinite. For  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , set  $V_n = T \prod_{i=1}^n x_{\beta[i]}(\varpi^{(\operatorname{ht}(\beta[i])!}\mathcal{O})$  and set  $V = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} V_n$ . Then V is open in  $(TU', \mathscr{T}_{KP})$  but not in  $(TU', \mathscr{T})$ . In particular,  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$  are different.

Proof. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Let  $v \in V \cap TU_{w_n}$  and choose  $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $v \in V_k$ . If  $k \leq n$ , then  $v \in V_k \subset V_n$ . Suppose now  $k \geq n$ . Write  $v = t \prod_{i=1}^k x_{\beta[i]} \left(\varpi^{(\operatorname{ht}(\beta_i)!}a_i\right)$ , with  $a_1, \ldots, a_k \in \mathcal{O}$  and  $t \in T$ . By [HKM13, Lemma 7.26], we have  $a_i = 0$  for every  $i \in [n+1, k]$  and thus  $v \in V_n$ . Therefore  $V \cap TU_{w_n} = V_n$ . By [HKM13, Lemma 7.26],  $V_n$  is open in  $TU_{w_n}$  and thus V is open in  $TU_{w_n} = V_n$ .

Let  $\lambda \in C_f^v \cap Y$  be such that  $\alpha_i(\lambda) = 1$  for every  $i \in I$ . Let us prove that for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ ,  $U' \cap U_{-n\lambda}^{pm+}$  is not contained in V. For  $k, n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , set  $x_{k,n} = \prod_{i=1}^k x_{\beta[i]}(\varpi^{\operatorname{nht}(\beta[i])}) \in U' \cap U_{-n\lambda}^{pm+}$ . Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . By [HKM13, Lemma 7.26], if  $x_{k,n} \in V$ , then  $\operatorname{nht}(\beta[i]) \geq (\operatorname{ht}(\beta[i]))!$ , for every  $i \in [0,k]$ . As  $\operatorname{ht}(\beta[i]) \xrightarrow[i \to +\infty]{} +\infty$ , there exists  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $x_{k,n} \in U' \cap U_{-n\lambda}^{pm+} \setminus V$  and thus,  $U' \cap U_{-n\lambda}^{pm+} \not\subset V$ . Using Lemma 2.3 we deduce that there exists no  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} \cap TU' \subset V$  and thus V is not open for  $\mathscr{T}$ .

**Proposition 5.3.** Let  $\underline{V} = (V_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}^*}$  be a conjugation-invariant filtration of G. Let  $\mathcal{T}_{\underline{V}}$  be the associated topology on G. We assume that for every  $\alpha \in \Sigma$ , the induced topology on  $G_{\alpha}$  is  $\mathcal{T}_{G_{\alpha}}$  and that the induced topology on T is  $\mathcal{T}_T$ . Then  $\mathcal{T}_V$  is coarser than  $\mathcal{T}_{KP}$ .

Proof. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Let us prove that  $V_n$  is open for  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$ . Let  $\underline{\alpha} = (\alpha_k, \dots, \alpha_1) \in \Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}$ . Let us prove that  $m_{\underline{\alpha}}^{-1}(V_n)$  is open in  $T \times G_{\alpha_k} \times \dots \times G_{\alpha_1}$ , with the notation of (5.1). Let  $v \in TG_{\underline{\alpha}} \cap V_n$  and  $(t, v_k, \dots, v_1) \in m_{\underline{\alpha}}^{-1}(\{v\})$ . We have  $v = tv_k \dots v_1$ . We set  $n_1 = n$  and we choose  $n_2, \dots, n_k, n_{k+1} \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that for all  $j \in [2, k]$ , we have  $V_{n_j}v_{j-1}\dots v_1 \subset \mathbb{N}$ 

 $v_{j-1} \dots v_1 V_n$ , which is possible since <u>V</u> is conjugation-invariant. Then we have:

$$V_{n_{k+1}}v_kV_{n_k}v_{k-1}V_{n_{k-1}}\dots V_{n_3}v_2V_{n_2}v_1V_{n_1} \subset V_{n_{k+1}}v_kV_{n_k}v_{k-1}V_{n_{k-1}}\dots V_{n_3}v_2v_1V_n$$

$$\subset \dots \subset v_k\dots v_1V_n.$$

Consequently

$$(tV_{n_{k+1}} \cap T) (v_k V_{n_k} \cap G_{\alpha_k}) \dots (v_1 V_{n_1} \cap G_{\alpha_1}) \subset tv_k \dots v_1 V_n = vV_n = V_n$$

and hence

$$m_{\alpha}\left(\left(tV_{n_{k+1}}\cap T\right)\times\left(v_{k}V_{n_{k}}\cap G_{\alpha_{k}}\right)\times\ldots\times\left(v_{1}V_{n_{1}}\cap G_{\alpha_{1}}\right)\right)\subset V_{n}\cap TG_{\alpha}.$$

Therefore  $m_{\underline{\alpha}}^{-1}(V_n \cap TG_{\underline{\alpha}})$  is open or equivalently  $V_n \cap TG_{\underline{\alpha}}$  is open. As this is true for every  $\underline{\alpha} \in \Sigma^{(\mathbb{N})}$ , we deduce that  $V_n$  is open for  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$ . As  $(G, \mathscr{T}_{KP})$  is a topological group, we deduce that  $xV_n$  is open in  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$  for every  $x \in G$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and we deduce that  $\mathscr{T}_{\underline{V}}$  is coarser than  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$ .

- **Proposition 5.4.** 1. Let  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$  and  $\varphi_\alpha : \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}) \to G$  be the group morphism defined by  $\varphi_\alpha \circ x_\pm = x_{\pm \alpha}$ . Fix a basis  $(\chi_1^\vee, \ldots, \chi_\ell^\vee)$  of Y and define  $\iota : (\mathcal{K}^*)^\ell \xrightarrow{\sim} T \subset G$  by  $\iota ((a_1, \ldots, a_\ell)) = \chi_1^\vee(a_1) \ldots \chi_\ell^\vee(a_\ell)$ , for  $a_1, \ldots, a_\ell \in \mathcal{K}^*$ . Then the  $\varphi_\alpha$ ,  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $\iota$  are continuous when G is equipped with  $\mathcal{T}$ .
  - 2. The topology induced by  $\mathscr{T}$  on T is  $\mathscr{T}_T$  and if  $\alpha \in \Phi_+$ , then the topology induced by  $\mathscr{T}$  on  $G_{\alpha}$  is  $\mathscr{T}_{G_{\alpha}}$

*Proof.* Let  $\alpha \in \Phi$  and  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be regular. Let  $g \in \varphi_{\alpha}^{-1}(\mathcal{V}_{\lambda})$ . By [Rou16, 3.16] and [Rém02, 1.2.4 Proposition], we have the Birkhoff decomposition in  $SL_2(\mathcal{K})$  (where  $N_{SL_2}$  is the set of monomial matrices with coefficient in  $\mathcal{K}^*$ ) and G:

$$\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}) = \bigsqcup_{n \in N_{\operatorname{SL}_2}} x_+(\mathcal{K}) n x_-(\mathcal{K}) \text{ and } G = \bigsqcup_{n \in N} U^+ n U^-.$$

Let  $n \in N_{\mathrm{SL}_2}$  be such that  $g \in x_+(\mathcal{K})nx_-(\mathcal{K})$ . If  $n \notin T_{\mathrm{SL}_2}$ , then  $\varphi_{\alpha}(g) \in U^+\varphi_{\alpha}(n)U^-$  and  $\nu^v(\varphi_{\alpha}(n))$  acts as the reflection with respect to  $\alpha$  on  $\mathbb{A}$ . Then  $\varphi_{\alpha}(g) \notin U^+TU^-$  which contradicts Corollary 3.6. Therefore  $n \in T$ . Write  $g = x_+(a_+)nx_-(a_-)$ , with  $a_+, a_- \in \mathcal{K}$ . Then by Lemma 2.3, we have  $x_{\alpha}(a_+) \in U^{pm+}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}$ ,  $x_{-\alpha}(a_-) \in U^{nm-}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]}$  and  $\varphi_{\alpha}(n) \in T_{2N(\lambda)}$ . Consequently,  $\omega(a_+), \omega(a_-) \geq |\alpha(\lambda)|$  and

$$t \in T_{\mathrm{SL}_2,2N(\lambda)} := \begin{pmatrix} 1+\varpi^{2N(\lambda)}\mathcal{O} & 0\\ 0 & 1+\varpi^{2N(\lambda)}\mathcal{O} \end{pmatrix} \cap \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}).$$

Therefore  $\varphi_{\alpha}^{-1}(\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}) \subset x_{+}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq |\alpha(\lambda)|})T_{\mathrm{SL}_{2},2N(\lambda)}x_{-}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq |\alpha(\lambda)|})$ . Conversely,  $\varphi_{\alpha}(x_{-}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq |\alpha(\lambda)|}))$ ,  $\varphi_{\alpha}(x_{+}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq |\alpha(\lambda)|}), \varphi_{\alpha}(T_{\mathrm{SL}_{2},2N(\lambda)}) \subset \mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$  and thus  $\varphi_{\alpha}^{-1}(\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}) = x_{+}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq |\alpha(\lambda)|})T_{\mathrm{SL}_{2},2N(\lambda)}x_{-}(\mathcal{K}_{\omega \geq |\alpha(\lambda)|})$  is open in  $\mathrm{SL}_{2}(\mathcal{K})$ . Therefore  $\varphi_{\alpha}$  is continuous and  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} \cap G_{\alpha}$  is open.

Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then  $\iota^{-1}(T_n) = (1 + \varpi^n \mathcal{O})^{\ell}$  and thus  $\iota$  is continuous. Moreover, we have  $T \cap \mathcal{V}_{\lambda} = T_{2N(\lambda)}$ , by the Birkhoff decomposition, which proves that  $\mathscr{T}$  induces  $\mathscr{T}_T$  on T.  $\square$ 

Corollary 5.5. If  $\Phi$  is infinite, the topologies  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  are strictly coarser than  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\lambda \in Y^+$  be any regular element. By Propositions 5.4 and 5.3, applied with  $\underline{V} = (\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$ ,  $\mathscr{T}$  is coarser than  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$ . By Lemma 5.2,  $\mathscr{T}$  is different from  $\mathscr{T}_{KP}$ . As  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  is coarser than  $\mathscr{T}$  (by Proposition 4.21), we deduce the result.

## 5.2 Properties of usual subgroups of G for $\mathscr{T}$ and $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$

In this subsection, we prove that many subgroups important in this theory (such as B, T,  $U_{\alpha}$ ,  $\alpha \in \Phi$ , etc.) are open or closed. We have  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix} \subset \mathcal{T}$  and thus every subset of G open or closed for  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$  is open or closed for  $\mathcal{T}$ . As the Kac-Peterson topology  $\mathcal{T}_{KP}$  is finer than  $\mathcal{T}$ , this improves the corresponding results of [HKM13]. Note that we consider  $B = B^+$  and  $U^+$ , but the same results hold for  $B^-$  and  $U^-$ , by symmetry.

If  $g \in G$ , we say that g stabilizes (resp. **pointwise fixes**)  $+\infty$  if  $g \cdot +\infty = +\infty$  (resp. if there exists  $Q \in +\infty$  such that g pointwise fixes Q). We denote by  $\operatorname{Stab}_G(+\infty)$  the stabilizer of  $+\infty$  in G.

By [Héb18, 3.4.1],  $\operatorname{Stab}_G(+\infty) = B := TU^+$ . We denote by  $\operatorname{Ch}(\partial \mathcal{I}^+)$  the set of positive sector-germs at infinity of  $\mathcal{I}$ . For  $c \in \operatorname{Ch}(\partial \mathcal{I}^+)$  and  $x \in \mathcal{I}$ , there exists an apartment A containing x and c. We denote by

$$x + c \tag{5.2}$$

the convex hull of x and c in this apartment. This does not depend on the choice of A, by (MA II). Fix  $\lambda_0 \in C_f^v$ . For  $r \in \mathbb{R}_+$ , we set  $\mathcal{C}_r = \{c \in \operatorname{Ch}(\partial \mathcal{I}^+) \mid [0, r.\lambda_0] \subset 0 + c\}$ . This set is introduced in [CMR20, Definition 3.1] where it is denoted  $U_{0,r,c}$  or  $U_{r,c}$ .

**Proposition 5.6.** 1. The subgroup B is closed in G for  $\mathscr{T}$  and  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ .

2. The subgroup  $U^+$  of G is closed for  $\mathscr{T}$ . It is closed for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  if and only if  $\mathscr{T} = \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ .

Proof. 1) Let  $g \in G \setminus B$ . Then  $g.(+\infty) \neq +\infty$ . By [CMR20, Lemma 7.6],  $\bigcap_{r \in \mathbb{R}_+} C_r = \{+\infty\}$ . Thus there exists  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  such that  $g^{-1}. + \infty \notin C_n$ . Then  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda_0}$  fix  $[0, n\lambda_0]$ . Let  $v \in \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda_0}$ . Then

$$v.(0+\infty) = v.0 + (v.+\infty) = 0 + (v.+\infty) \supset v.[0, n\lambda_0] = [0, n\lambda_0].$$

Therefore  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda_0}.(+\infty) \subset \mathcal{C}_n$ . Consequently,  $g^{-1}.(+\infty) \notin \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda_0}. + \infty$  and thus  $g\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda_0}. + \infty \not\ni +\infty$ . Thus  $g.\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda_0} \subset G \setminus B$ , which proves that  $G \setminus B$  is open for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ .

2) Let  $g \in G \setminus U^+$ . If  $g \in G \setminus U^+T$ , then by 1), there exists  $V \in \mathcal{T}$  such that  $gV \subset G \setminus U^+T \subset G \setminus U^+$ . We now assume  $g \in U^+T \setminus U$ . Write  $g = u_+t$ , with  $u_+ \in U^+$  and  $t \in T \setminus \{1\}$ . Let  $\lambda \in Y \cap C_f^v$  and assume that  $gV_\lambda \cap U^+ \neq \varnothing$ . Then there exists  $(u'_+, u'_-, t') \in U^{pm+}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]} \times U^{nm-}_{[-\lambda,\lambda]} \times T_{2N(\lambda)}$  such that  $u_+tu'_+u'_-t' = u''_+$ , where  $u''_+ \in U^+$ . As t normalizes  $U^+$  and  $U^-$ , we can write  $tu'_+u'_- = u^{(3)}_+u^{(3)}_-t$ , for some  $u^{(3)}_+ \in U^+$ ,  $u^{(3)}_- \in U^-$ . Then we have

$$u''^{-1}_{+}u_{+}u_{+}^{(3)}u_{-}^{(3)}tt' = 1.$$

By Lemma 2.3 we deduce tt' = 1. Therefore  $t \in T_{2N(\lambda)}$ . Thus if  $\lambda$  is sufficiently dominant,  $gV_{\lambda} \cap U^{+} = \emptyset$  and  $gV_{\lambda} \subset G \setminus U^{+}$ . We deduce that  $G \setminus U^{+}$  is closed for  $\mathcal{T}$ .

Suppose now  $\mathscr{T} \neq \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . Then by Proposition 4.21,  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} \neq \{1\}$ . Then every non empty open subset of G for  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$  contains  $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ . Take  $z \in \mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}} \setminus \{1\}$ . As  $z \in \mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $z \in G \setminus U^+$ . Moreover, for any non empty open subset V of G,  $zV \ni 1 \in U^+$ . Therefore  $G \setminus U^+$  is not open, which completes the proof of the proposition.

**Proposition 5.7.** 1. Let  $x \in \mathcal{I}$ . Then the fixator  $G_x$  of x in G is open (for  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$  and  $\mathcal{T}$ ). In particular,  $\mathfrak{G}^{min}(\mathcal{O})$  is open in G.

2. Let  $E \subset \mathcal{I}$ . Then the fixator and the stabilizer of E in G are closed for  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$  and  $\mathcal{T}$ .

*Proof.* 1) By Lemma 4.13,  $G_{F_n} \subset G_x$  for  $n \gg 0$ , which proves 1).

2) Let  $g \in G \setminus G_E$ . Let  $x \in E$  be such that  $g.x \neq x$ . Then  $g.G_x \subset G \setminus G_E$  and hence  $G_E$  is open. Let  $g \in G \setminus \operatorname{Stab}_G(E)$ . Let  $x \in E$  be such that  $g.x \notin E$ . Then  $g.G_x \subset G \setminus \operatorname{Stab}_G(E)$  and hence  $\operatorname{Stab}_G(E)$  is closed.

Corollary 5.8. The subgroups N and T are closed in G for  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$  and  $\mathcal{T}$ .

Proof. By Proposition 5.7,  $N = \operatorname{Stab}_G(\mathbb{A})$  is closed. We have  $T = \operatorname{Stab}_G(+\infty) \cap N$ . Indeed, it is clear that  $T \subset \operatorname{Stab}_G(+\infty) \cap N$ . Conversely, let  $g \in \operatorname{Stab}_G(+\infty) \cap N$ . Let  $w \in W^v$  and  $\lambda \in \Lambda$  be such that  $g.x = \lambda + w.x$  for every  $x \in \mathbb{A}$ . Then  $w.C_f^v = C_f^v$  and thus w = 1. Therefore g acts by translation on  $\mathbb{A}$  and hence  $g \in T$ . This proves that  $T = \operatorname{Stab}_G(+\infty) \cap N$  and we conclude with Proposition 5.6.

**Remark 5.9.** 1. The fixator  $K_I$  of  $C_0^+$  is open for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ . Indeed, let  $\lambda \in C_f^v \cap Y$ . Then  $G_{[0,\lambda]} = G_0 \cap G_{\lambda}$  is open for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$  and  $G_{[0,\lambda]} \subset K_I$ .

2. For  $x, y \in \mathcal{I}$ , one writes  $x \leq y$  if there exists  $g \in G$  such that  $g.x, g.y \in \mathbb{A}$  and  $g.y - g.x \in \mathcal{T} = \bigcup_{w \in W^v} w.\overline{C_f^v}$ . By  $W^v$ -invariance of  $\mathcal{T}$ , this does not depend on the choice of g and by [Roull, Théorème 5.9],  $\leq$  is a preorder on  $\mathcal{I}$ . One sets

$$G^+ = \{ g \in G \mid g.0 \ge 0 \}.$$

This is a subsemigroup of G which is crucial for the definition of the Hecke algebras associated with G (when K is local), see [BK11], [BKP16], [GR14] or [BGR16]. Then  $G^+ \supset G_0 = \mathfrak{G}^{\min}(\mathcal{O})$  and thus  $G^+$  is open in G.

**Lemma 5.10.** Let  $g \in G$ . Then there exists  $n \in N$  such that g.a = n.a for every  $a \in A \cap g^{-1}.A$ .

*Proof.* Let  $h \in G$  be such that  $hg.\mathbb{A} = \mathbb{A}$  and h fixes  $\mathbb{A} \cap g.\mathbb{A}$ , which exists by (MA II). Then n := hg stabilizes  $\mathbb{A}$  and thus it belongs to N. Moreover, hg.a = n.a = g.a for every  $a \in \mathbb{A} \cap g^{-1}.\mathbb{A}$ , which proves the lemma.

**Lemma 5.11.** Let  $\alpha \in \Phi$ . Write  $\alpha = \epsilon w.\alpha_i$ , for  $w \in W^v$ ,  $\epsilon \in \{-, +\}$  and  $i \in I$ . Let  $\mathfrak{Q}$  be the sector-germ at infinity of  $-\epsilon wr_i(C_f^v)$ . Then  $U_{\alpha}T = \operatorname{Stab}_G(w.\epsilon\infty) \cap \operatorname{Stab}_G(\mathfrak{Q})$ .

Proof. There is no loss of generality in assuming that w=1 and  $\epsilon=+$ . Let  $u\in U_{\alpha_i}$ . Then u fixes a translate of  $\alpha_i^{-1}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ . Therefore  $TU_{\alpha_i}$  stabilizes  $\mathfrak{Q}$  and  $+\infty$ . Conversely, let  $g\in \operatorname{Stab}_G(+\infty)\cap\operatorname{Stab}_G(\mathfrak{Q})$ . Then there exist  $x,x'\in\mathbb{A}$  such that  $g.(x+C_f^v)=x'+C_f^v$ . Then by Lemma 5.10, there exists  $n\in N$  such that g.x''=n.x'' for every  $x''\in\mathbb{A}\cap g^{-1}.\mathbb{A}$ . Then n fixes  $+\infty$  and thus  $n\in T$  (by the proof of Corollary 5.8). Then  $n^{-1}g.x=x$ . Considering  $n^{-1}g$  instead of g, we may assume that g pointwise fixes  $+\infty$ . Therefore g pointwise fixes  $\mathbb{Q}$ . There exists  $a,a'\in\mathbb{A}$  such that g fixes  $a+C_f^v$  and g fixes  $a'-r_i(C_f^v)$ . Let  $A=g.\mathbb{A}$ . Then  $A\cap\mathbb{A}$  is a finite intersection of half-apartments by (MA II) and thus either  $A=\mathbb{A}$  or  $A\cap\mathbb{A}$  is a translate of  $\alpha_i^{-1}(\mathbb{R}_+)$ . Moreover, g fixes  $A\cap\mathbb{A}$  since it fixes an open subset of  $A\cap\mathbb{A}$ . By  $[\operatorname{Roul} 6, 5.7 \ 3)], g\in U_{\alpha_i}\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ . Consequently  $\operatorname{Stab}_G(\mathfrak{Q})\cap\operatorname{Stab}_G(\mathfrak{Q})\subset U_{\alpha_i}T$ , and the lemma follows.

#### Proposition 5.12. Let $\alpha \in \Phi$ .

- 1. The group  $U_{\alpha}T$  is closed for  $\mathcal{T}$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{Fix}$ .
- 2. The group  $U_{\alpha}$  is closed for  $\mathcal{T}$ .
- 3. If  $\mathscr{T} \neq \mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ , then  $U_{\alpha}$  is not closed for  $\mathscr{T}_{Fix}$ .

*Proof.* 1) Let  $\mathfrak{Q}$  be a sector-germ of  $\mathcal{I}$  (positive or negative). Then by Proposition 5.6 (or the similar proposition for  $B^-$  if  $\mathfrak{Q}$  is negative),  $\operatorname{Stab}_G(\mathfrak{Q})$  is closed in G for  $\mathscr{T}_{\operatorname{Fix}}$ . By Lemma 5.11 and Proposition 5.7, we have 1).

2) We have  $U_{\alpha} = U_{\alpha}T \cap U^{+}$ , by Lemma 2.3 and thus 2) follows from 1) and Proposition 5.6. The proof of 3) is similar to the proof of the corresponding result of Proposition 5.6.

## 5.3 Compact subsets have empty interior

By [AH19, Theorem 3.1], for any topology of topological group on G,  $G_{C_0^+}$  or  $G_0$  are not compact and open. In particular,  $G_0$  and  $G_{C_0^+}$  are not compact for  $\mathscr{T}$ . With a similar reasoning, we have the following.

**Proposition 5.13.** Assume that  $W^v$  is infinite.

- 1. Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and  $\lambda \in Y^+$  regular. Then  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}/\mathcal{V}_{(n+1)\lambda}$  is infinite.
- 2. Every compact subset of  $(G, \mathcal{T})$  has empty interior.

Proof. 1) Set  $H = G_{[-n\lambda,(n+1)\lambda]} \subset G$ . Then  $H \supset \mathcal{V}_{(n+1)\lambda}$ , by (4.1). Thus  $|\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}/\mathcal{V}_{(n+1)\lambda}| \ge |\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}/(H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})|$  and it suffices to prove that  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}/(H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  is infinite. We have  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} = \bigsqcup_{v \in \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}/(H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})} v.(H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$ . Moreover if  $v, v' \in \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ , then  $v.((n+1)\lambda) = v'.((n+1)\lambda)$  if and only if  $v'.(G_{(n+1)\lambda} \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}) = v.(G_{(n+1)\lambda} \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$ .

Let us prove that  $G_{(n+1)\lambda} \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} = H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . Let  $g \in G_{(n+1)\lambda} \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . Then by (4.1), g fixes  $[-n\lambda, n\lambda]$  and  $(n+1)\lambda$ . Then  $g.\mathbb{A}$  is an apartment containing  $[-n\lambda, n\lambda] \cup \{(n+1)\lambda\}$ . As  $g.\mathbb{A} \cap \mathbb{A}$  is convex,  $g.\mathbb{A}$  contains  $[-n\lambda, (n+1)\lambda]$ . By (MA II), there exists  $h \in G$  such that  $g.\mathbb{A} = h.\mathbb{A}$  and h fixes  $\mathbb{A} \cap g.\mathbb{A}$ . Then  $h^{-1}g.\mathbb{A} = \mathbb{A}$  and  $h^{-1}g$  acts on  $\mathbb{A}$  by an affine map. As  $h^{-1}g$  fixes  $[-n\lambda, n\lambda]$ , it fixes  $[-n\lambda, (n+1)\lambda]$ . Therefore g fixes  $[-n\lambda, (n+1)\lambda]$  and thus  $g \in H$ . Therefore  $G_{(n+1)\lambda} \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} = H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . Consequently,

$$\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}.((n+1)\lambda) = \bigsqcup_{v \in \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}/(H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})} \{v.(n+1)\lambda\} \text{ and } |\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}/(H \cap \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})| = |\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}.((n+1)\lambda)|.$$

Let  $(\beta_{\ell}) \in (\Phi_{+})^{\mathbb{N}}$  be an injective sequence. Write  $\beta_{\ell} = \sum_{i \in I} m_{i}^{(\ell)} \alpha_{i}$ , with  $m_{i}^{(\ell)} \in \mathbb{N}$  for  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then  $\beta_{\ell}(\lambda) \geq (\sum_{i \in I} m_{i}^{(\ell)})(\min_{i \in I} \alpha_{i}(\lambda)) \underset{\ell \to \infty}{\to} +\infty$ . Let  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ . For  $k \in [\beta_{\ell}(n\lambda), \beta_{\ell}((n+1)\lambda) - 1], x_{-\beta_{\ell}}(\varpi^{k}) \in U_{[-n\lambda, n\lambda]}^{nm-} \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}$ . Set

$$x_k = x_{-\beta_{\ell}}(\varpi^k).((n+1)\lambda) \in \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}.((n+1)\lambda).$$

Let  $k' \in [\![\beta_{\ell}(n\lambda), \beta_{\ell}((n+1)\lambda) - 1]\!]$ . Then  $x_k = x_{k'}$  if and only if  $x_{-\beta_{\ell}}(\varpi^k).((n+1)\lambda) = x_{-\beta_{\ell}}(\varpi^k').((n+1)\lambda)$  if and only if  $x_{-\beta_{\ell}}(\varpi^k - \varpi^{k'}).((n+1)\lambda) = (n+1)\lambda$  if and only if  $\omega(\varpi^k - \varpi^{k'}) \ge (n+1)\beta_{\ell}(\lambda)$  if and only k = k'. Therefore  $|\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}.((n+1)\lambda)| \ge \beta_{\ell}(\lambda)$ . As this is true for every  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $|\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda}.((n+1)\lambda)|$  if infinite, which proves 1).

2) Let V be a compact subset of G and assume that V has non empty interior. Considering  $v^{-1}.V$  instead of V, we may assume  $1 \in V$ . Then there exists  $\lambda \in Y^+ \cap C_f^v$  such that  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} \subset V$ , and we have  $\mathcal{V}_{2\lambda} \subset \mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$ . As  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$  is closed, it is compact. By 1),  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}/\mathcal{V}_{2\lambda}$  is infinite. Therefore  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda} = \bigsqcup_{v \in \mathcal{V}_{\lambda}/\mathcal{V}_{2\lambda}} v.\mathcal{V}_{2\lambda}$  is a cover of  $\mathcal{V}_{\lambda}$  by open subsets from which we can not extract a finite subcover: we reach a contradiction. Thus every compact subset of G has empty interior.

## 5.4 Example of affine $SL_2$

In this subsection, we determine an explicit filtration equivalent to  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  in the case of affine  $SL_2$  (quotiented by the central extension).

Let  $Y = \mathbb{Z}\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee} \oplus \mathbb{Z}d$ , where  $\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}, d$  are some symbols, corresponding to the positive root of  $\operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{K})$  and to the semi-direct extension by  $\mathcal{K}^*$  respectively. Let  $X = \mathbb{Z}\mathring{\alpha} \oplus \mathbb{Z}\delta$ , where  $\mathring{\alpha}, \delta : Y \to \mathbb{Z}$  are the  $\mathbb{Z}$ -module morphisms defined by  $\mathring{\alpha}(\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}) = 2$ ,  $\mathring{\alpha}(d) = 0$ ,  $\delta(\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}) = 0$  and  $\delta(d) = 1$ . Let  $\alpha_0 = \delta - \mathring{\alpha}$ ,  $\alpha_1 = \mathring{\alpha}$ ,  $\alpha_0^{\vee} = -\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}$  and  $\alpha_1^{\vee} = \mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}$ . Then  $\mathcal{S} = (\begin{pmatrix} 2 & -2 \\ -2 & 2 \end{pmatrix}, X, Y, \{\alpha_0, \alpha_1\}, \{\alpha_0^{\vee}, \alpha_1^{\vee}\})$  is a root generating system. Let  $\mathfrak{G}$  be the Kac-Moody group associated with  $\mathcal{S}$  and  $G = \mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{K})$ . Then by [Kum02, 13] and [Mar18, 7.6],  $G = \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{K}[u, u^{-1}]) \rtimes \mathcal{K}^*$ , where u is an indeterminate and if  $(M, z), (M_1, z_1) \in G$ , with  $M = \begin{pmatrix} a(\varpi, u) & b(\varpi, u) \\ c(\varpi, u) & d(\varpi, u) \end{pmatrix}$ ,  $M_1 = \begin{pmatrix} a_1(\varpi, u) & b_1(\varpi, u) \\ c_1(\varpi, u) & d_1(\varpi, u) \end{pmatrix}$ , we have

$$(M,z).(M_1,z_1) = (M\begin{pmatrix} a_1(\varpi,zu) & b_1(\varpi,zu) \\ c_1(\varpi,zu) & d_1(\varpi,zu) \end{pmatrix}, zz_1).$$
 (5.3)

Note that the family  $(\alpha_0^{\vee}, \alpha_1^{\vee})$  is not free. We have  $\Phi = \{\alpha + k\delta \mid \alpha \in \{\pm \mathring{\alpha}\}, k \in \mathbb{Z}\}$  and  $(\alpha_0, \alpha_1)$  is a basis of this root system. We denote by  $\Phi^+$  (resp.  $\Phi^-$ ) the set  $\Phi \cap (\mathbb{N}\alpha_0 + \mathbb{N}\alpha_1)$  (resp.  $-\Phi_+$ ). For  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $y \in \mathcal{K}$ , we set  $x_{\mathring{\alpha}+k\delta}(y) = (\begin{pmatrix} 1 & u^k y \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, 1) \in G$  and  $x_{-\mathring{\alpha}+k\delta}(y) = (\begin{pmatrix} 1 & u^k y \\ u^k y & 1 \end{pmatrix}, 1) \in G$ .

Let  $f, g \in \mathcal{K}$  be such that  $\omega(f) = \omega(g) = 0$ . Let  $\ell, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Then  $\left(\begin{pmatrix} f\varpi^{\ell} & 0 \\ 0 & f^{-1}\varpi^{-\ell} \end{pmatrix}, g\varpi^{n}\right)$  acts on  $\mathbb{A}$  by the translation of vector  $-\ell\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee} - nd$ . For  $\mu = \ell\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee} + nd \in Y$ , we set  $t_{\mu} = \left(\begin{pmatrix} \varpi^{-\ell} & 0 \\ 0 & \varpi^{\ell} \end{pmatrix}, \varpi^{-n}\right)$ , which acts by the translation of vector  $\mu$  on  $\mathbb{A}$ . We set  $\lambda = \mathring{\alpha}^{\vee} + 3d$ . We have  $\alpha_{0}(\lambda) = 1$ ,  $\alpha_{1}(\lambda) = 2$  and thus  $\lambda \in C_{f}^{v}$ .

By [Rou16, 4.12 3 b],  $U_0^{pm+} = \left( \begin{pmatrix} 1+u\mathcal{O}[u] & \mathcal{O}[u] \\ u\mathcal{O}[u] & 1+u\mathcal{O}[u] \end{pmatrix}, 1 \right) \cap G$  and similarly

$$U_0^{nm-} = \left( \left( \begin{smallmatrix} 1+u^{-1}\mathcal{O}[u^{-1}] & u^{-1}\mathcal{O}[u^{-1}] \\ \mathcal{O}[u^{-1}] & 1+u^{-1}\mathcal{O}[u^{-1}] \end{smallmatrix} \right), 1 \right) \cap G.$$

We make the following assumption:

$$\forall n \in \mathbb{N}^*, \ker \pi_n \subset \begin{pmatrix} 1+\varpi^n \mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] & 1+\varpi^n \mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] \\ 1+\varpi^n \mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] & 1+\varpi^n \mathcal{O}[u,u^{-1}] \end{pmatrix} \times (1+\varpi^n \mathcal{O}). \tag{5.4}$$

If for any  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , we have  $\mathfrak{G}(\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O}) \simeq \begin{pmatrix} (\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})[u,u^{-1}] & (\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})[u,u^{-1}] \\ (\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})[u,u^{-1}] & (\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})[u,u^{-1}] \end{pmatrix} \rtimes (\mathcal{O}/\varpi^n\mathcal{O})^{\times}$  and  $\pi_n$  is the canonical projection, then the assumption is satisfied. However we do not know if it is true. In [Mar18, 7.6],  $\mathfrak{G}$  is described only on fields and in [Kum02, 13], only on  $\mathbb{C}$ .

For 
$$n \in \mathbb{N}^*$$
, we set  $H_n = \ker(\pi_n) \cap \left( \begin{pmatrix} \mathcal{O}[(\varpi u)^n, (\varpi u^{-1})^n] \mathcal{O}[(\varpi u)^n, (\varpi u^{-1})^n] \\ \mathcal{O}[(\varpi u)^n, (\varpi u^{-1})^n] \mathcal{O}[(\varpi u)^n, (\varpi u^{-1})^n] \end{pmatrix}, \mathcal{K}^* \right)$ .

**Proposition 5.14.** If (5.4) is true, then the filtrations  $(H_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  and  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})_{n\in\mathbb{N}^*}$  are equivalent.

*Proof.* Let  $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . By Lemma 2.4, we have  $U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{pm+} = U_{-n\lambda}^{pm+} = t_{-n\lambda}U_0^{pm+}t_{n\lambda}$ . We have  $t_{n\lambda} = t_{n\mathring{\alpha}} \vee t_{3nd}$ . We have

$$t_{-3nd}U_0^{pm+}t_{3nd}\subset \left(\begin{smallmatrix}1+(\varpi^{3n}u)\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]&\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]\\(\varpi^{3n}u)\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]&1+(\varpi^{3n}u)\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]\end{smallmatrix}\right)\ltimes\big\{1\big\}.$$

We have

$$t_{-n\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}}\left(\left(\begin{smallmatrix}1+\varpi^{3n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]&\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]\\(\varpi^{3n}u)\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]&1+\varpi^{3n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]\end{smallmatrix}\right)\ltimes\left\{1\right\}\right)t_{n\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}}$$

$$\subset\left(\left(\begin{smallmatrix}1+\varpi^{3n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]&\varpi^{2n}\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]\\\varpi^{-2n}(\varpi^{3n}u)\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]&1+\varpi^{3n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{3n}u]\end{smallmatrix}\right)\ltimes\left\{1\right\}\right)$$

$$\subset\left(\left(\begin{smallmatrix}1+(\varpi^{n}u)\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]&\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]\\\varpi^{n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]&1+\varpi^{n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]\end{smallmatrix}\right)\ltimes\left\{1\right\}\right)$$

$$\subset\left(\left(\begin{smallmatrix}1+(\varpi^{n}u)\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]&\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]\\\varpi^{n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]&1+\varpi^{n}u\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u]\end{smallmatrix}\right)\ltimes\left\{1\right\}\right)$$

$$\subset\operatorname{SL}_{2}(\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u])\ltimes\left\{1\right\}\subset\operatorname{SL}_{2}(\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{n}u,\varpi^{n}u^{-1}])\ltimes\left\{1\right\}.$$

Similarly,  $U_{[-n\lambda,n\lambda]}^{nm-} \subset \mathrm{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}[\varpi^n u, \varpi^n u^{-1}]) \ltimes \{1\}.$ 

As  $T_{2n} \subset \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}[\varpi^n u, \varpi^n u]) \ltimes \{1 + \varpi^n \mathcal{O}\}$ , we deduce  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} \subset H_n$ , since  $\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda} \subset \ker(\pi_n)$ . Now let  $M \in \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}[\varpi^{2n} u, \varpi^{2n} u^{-1}]) \cap \ker(\pi_{2n})$  and  $a \in \mathcal{K}^*$ . Using (5.4), we write

$$M = \begin{pmatrix} 1 + a_0 \varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| \ge 1} a_i \varpi^{2n|i|} u^i & b_0 \varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| \ge 1} a_i \varpi^{2n|i|} u^i \\ c_0 \varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| > 1} c_i \varpi^{2n|i|} u^i & 1 + d_0 \varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| > 1} d_i \varpi^{2n|i|} u^i \end{pmatrix},$$

with  $a_i, b_i, c_i, d_i \in \mathcal{O}$ , for all i. Then

$$t_{-nd}(M,a)t_{nd} = \begin{pmatrix} \left(1 + a_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| \ge 1} a_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i & b_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| \ge 1} a_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i \\ c_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| \ge 1} c_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i & 1 + d_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i| \ge 1} d_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i \end{pmatrix}, a \end{pmatrix}.$$

Therefore

$$t_{-n\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}-nd}(M,a)t_{n(\mathring{\alpha}^{\vee}+d)} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 + a_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i|\geq 1} a_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i & \varpi^{2n}(b_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i|\geq 1} a_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i) \\ \varpi^{-2n}\left(c_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i|\geq 1} c_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i\right) & 1 + d_0\varpi^{2n} + \sum_{|i|\geq 1} d_i\varpi^{n(2|i|-i)}u^i \end{pmatrix}, a \end{pmatrix}$$

$$\in \operatorname{SL}_2(\mathcal{O}[u, u^{-1}]) \ltimes \mathcal{O}^*.$$

By [BHR22, Lemma 6.10],  $H_{2n}$  fixes  $n\lambda'$ , where  $\lambda' = \mathring{\alpha}^{\vee} + d$ . Similarly, it fixes  $-n\lambda'$ . Therefore  $H_{2n} \subset G_{[-n\lambda',n\lambda']} \cap \ker \pi_{2n}$ . We have  $G_{[-n\lambda',n\lambda']} = U_{[-n\lambda',n\lambda']}^{pm+}.U_{[-n\lambda',n\lambda']}^{nm-}.\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ , by (2.8). Using the inclusion  $\langle U_{[-n\lambda',n\lambda']}^{pm+}, U_{[-n\lambda',n\lambda']}^{nm-} \rangle \subset \ker \pi_n$ , we deduce that  $G_{[-n\lambda',n\lambda']} \cap \ker \pi_n \subset \mathcal{V}_{n\lambda'}$ . As  $(\mathcal{V}_{m\lambda})$  and  $(\mathcal{V}_{m\lambda'})$  are equivalent, we deduce that  $(H_m)$  and  $(\mathcal{V}_{n\lambda})$  are equivalent.

# Index

$\mathbb{A}, 5$	$\pm \infty$ , 11	$\mathscr{T}_T,29$
$\mathcal{A}$ , 7	V 19	$\mathscr{T}_{G_{\alpha}}, 29$
$\mathring{\alpha},36$	$K_I$ , 12 $\mathcal{K}$ , 6	$\mathscr{T}_{\mathrm{Fix}}, 24$
$\mathcal{B}, 8$	k, 15	$U_{\Omega}^{pma}$ , 11
$\mathfrak{B}, 8$		$U_{\Omega}^{pm+}, 11$
B, 29	$\Lambda,~10$	$U_{lpha},  6$
$C_{\cdot}^{v}$ . 5	m, 15	$U_{\Omega}^{pm}(w.\Delta_{+}), U_{\Omega}^{nm}(w.\Delta_{-}),$
$C_f^v, 5$ $C_0^+, 10$	N, 10	19 U 11
$\mathrm{cl}^{\Delta},\ 20$	$N(\lambda)$ , 18	$U_{\alpha,\Omega}, 11$ $U_{\alpha,r}, 13$
D/ 1) 11	$N_{\Omega}$ , 11	$\mathcal{U}_{\alpha,r}$ , 13 $\mathcal{U}_{r}$ , 7
$D(\alpha, k), 11$	$\mathfrak{N}, 6$	$\mathcal{U}_{\mathbb{C}}(\mathfrak{g}), 7$
$\Delta, \Delta_{re}, \Delta_{im}, 7$	$\nu$ , 10	$\mathcal{U}_{\alpha,\mathscr{R}},$ 7
$\delta, 36 \ d^{W^+}, 16$	$\nu^v$ , 6	$\mathcal{U}_{lpha},7$
u, 10	$\mathcal{O}$ , 10	$\mathcal{U}_{\mathscr{R}},7$
[exp], 8	$\omega$ , 6, 10	$\mathfrak{U}^{\pm}, U^{\pm}, 6$
		$\widehat{\mathcal{U}}$ , 7
$F^{v}(J), 5$	$\Phi,\Phi^{\vee},5$	$\widehat{\mathcal{U}}_{\mathscr{R}},$ 7
$F_n$ , 24 $f_{\Omega}$ , 11	$\varphi_i$ , 10	$U_{\Omega}^{nm}(\Psi), 11$
J(2), 11	$\pi_{\mathbb{k}}, 15$	$U_{\Omega}^{pm}(\Psi), 11$
$\mathfrak{G}^{\min},\ 10$	$\pi_n^{pma}, \pi_n^{nma}, \pi_n, 15$	$\mathfrak{U}_{\Psi}^{\mathrm{pma}},\mathfrak{U}_{\Psi}^{\mathrm{pma}}(\mathscr{R}),8$
$\mathfrak{G}^{nma},\ 10$	$\varpi$ , 15	$V_{\lambda}$ , 18
$\mathfrak{G}^{pma,w},\ 10$	$\rho_{\mathfrak{Q}}, \rho_{+\infty}, 14$	
$\mathfrak{G}^{pma}, 9$	C E	$W^v$ , 5
$\mathfrak{G}, 6$	$\mathcal{S}$ , 5 $\Sigma$ , 29	$W_{\Lambda},~10$
$G_x, G_\Omega, 11$	2, 29	$X_{\alpha}, 8$
$G_{\alpha}, 29$ $\mathfrak{g}, 7$	T, 6	$x_{\alpha}$ , 6
$\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha,\mathbb{Z}},8$	$T_n$ , 18	$\alpha$ , $\alpha$
$\mathfrak{s}^{lpha,\mathbb{Z}},$	$T_{\alpha^{\vee},n}, 19$	Y, 5
ht, 5	$\mathcal{T}$ , 5 $\mathfrak{T}(\mathcal{O})$ , 11	$Y^+, Y^{++}, 6$
$\mathcal{I},12$	$\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{O})$ , 11 $\mathcal{I}(\mathcal{O})$ , 23	$\mathcal{Z}$ , 26
$\operatorname{Inv}(w)$ , 30	$\mathscr{T}((V_n)), 14$	$\mathcal{Z}$ , 26 $\mathcal{Z}_{\mathcal{O}}$ , 26
())	(( 10)))	<i>C</i> / -

# References

[AH19] Ramla Abdellatif and Auguste Hébert. Completed Iwahori-Hecke algebras and parahoric Hecke algebras for Kac-Moody groups over local fields. <u>Journal de l'École polytechnique</u> — Mathématiques, 6:79–118, 2019.

- [BGR16] Nicole Bardy-Panse, Stéphane Gaussent, and Guy Rousseau. Iwahori-Hecke algebras for Kac-Moody groups over local fields. <u>Pacific J. Math.</u>, 285(1):1–61, 2016.
- [BHR22] Nicole Bardy-Panse, Auguste Hébert, and Guy Rousseau. Twin masures associated with Kac-Moody groups over Laurent polynomials. <u>arXiv preprint</u> arXiv:2210.07603, 2022.
- [BK11] Alexander Braverman and David Kazhdan. The spherical Hecke algebra for affine Kac-Moody groups. I. <u>Ann. Math. (2)</u>, 174(3):1603–1642, 2011.
- [BKP16] Alexander Braverman, David Kazhdan, and Manish M. Patnaik. Iwahori-Hecke algebras for p-adic loop groups. Invent. Math., 204(2):347–442, 2016.
- [Bor91] Armand Borel. <u>Linear algebraic groups.</u>, volume 126 of <u>Grad. Texts Math.</u> New York etc.: Springer-Verlag, 2nd enlarged ed. edition, 1991.
- [BT72] François Bruhat and Jacques Tits. Groupes réductifs sur un corps local. Publications Mathématiques de l'IHÉS, 41(1):5–251, 1972.
- [CMR20] Corina Ciobotaru, Bernhard Mühlherr, and Guy Rousseau. The cone topology on masures. Advances in Geometry, 20(1):1–28, 2020.
- [CR09] Pierre-Emmanuel Caprace and Bertrand Rémy. Groups with a root group datum. Innov. Incidence Geom., 9:5–77, 2009.
- [GR08] Stéphane Gaussent and Guy Rousseau. Kac-Moody groups, hovels and Littelmann paths. In Annales de l'institut Fourier, volume 58, pages 2605–2657, 2008.
- [GR14] Stéphane Gaussent and Guy Rousseau. Spherical Hecke algebras for Kac-Moody groups over local fields. <u>Annals of Mathematics</u>, 180(3):1051–1087, 2014.
- [Gre66] M. J. Greenberg. Rational points in Henselian discrete valuation rings. <u>Publ.</u> Math., Inst. Hautes Étud. Sci., 31:563–568, 1966.
- [Héb18] Auguste Hébert. Study of masures and of their applications in arithmetic. English version. <u>hal.archives ouvertes tel-01856620v1</u>, June 2018.
- [Héb20] Auguste Hébert. A New Axiomatics for Masures. <u>Canad. J. Math.</u>, 72(3):732–773, 2020.
- [Héb21a] Auguste Hébert. Decompositions of principal series representations of Iwahori–Hecke algebras for Kac–Moody groups over local fields. <u>Pacific Journal of Mathematics</u>, 310(2):303–353, 2021.
- [Héb21b] Auguste Hébert. Kato's irreducibility criterion for Kac-Moody groups over local fields. arXiv preprint arXiv:2104.03250, 2021.

- [Héb22a] Auguste Hébert. A new axiomatics for masures. II. Adv. Geom., 22(4):513–522, 2022.
- [Héb22b] Auguste Hébert. Principal series representations of Iwahori–Hecke algebras for Kac–Moody groups over local fields. Annales de l'Institut Fourier, 72(1):187–259, 2022.
- [HKM13] Tobias Hartnick, Ralf Köhl, and Andreas Mars. On topological twin buildings and topological split Kac-Moody groups. Innov. Incidence Geom., 13:1–71, 2013.
- [HO89] Alexander J. Hahn and O. Timothy O'Meara. The classical groups and K-theory, volume 291 of Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1989. With a foreword by J. Dieudonné.
- [Kac94] Victor G Kac. <u>Infinite-dimensional Lie algebras</u>, volume 44. Cambridge university press, 1994.
- [KP83] Victor G. Kac and Dale H. Peterson. Regular functions on certain infinite-dimensional groups. Arithmetic and geometry, Pap. dedic. I. R. Shafarevich, Vol. II: Geometry, Prog. Math. 36, 141-166 (1983)., 1983.
- [Kum02] Shrawan Kumar. <u>Kac-Moody groups, their flag varieties and representation theory</u>, volume 204 of <u>Progress in Mathematics</u>. Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2002.
- [Mar18] Timothée Marquis. An introduction to Kac-Moody groups over fields. EMS Textb. Math. Zürich: European Mathematical Society (EMS), 2018.
- [Mat89] Olivier Mathieu. Construction d'un groupe de Kac-Moody et applications. Compositio Math., 69(1):37–60, 1989.
- [Rém02] Bertrand Rémy. Groupes de Kac-Moody déployés et presque déployés. Astérisque, (277):viii+348, 2002.
- [Rou77] Guy Rousseau. Immeubles des groupes reductifs sur les corps locaux. Publ. Math. D'Orsay 77-68, 207 p. (1977)., 1977.
- [Rou06] Guy Rousseau. Groupes de Kac-Moody déployés sur un corps local, immeubles microaffines. Compos. Math., 142(2):501–528, 2006.
- [Rou11] Guy Rousseau. Masures affines. <u>Pure and Applied Mathematics Quarterly</u>, 7(3):859–921, 2011.
- [Rou16] Guy Rousseau. Groupes de Kac-Moody déployés sur un corps local II. Masures ordonnées. Bull. Soc. Math. France, 144(4):613–692, 2016.

[Tit87] Jacques Tits. Uniqueness and presentation of Kac-Moody groups over fields. <u>J. Algebra</u>, 105(2):542-573, 1987.